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PRESS: Akaku: Maui Community Television, Inc.
CHAIR WHITE: . . (gavel). . . Good morning, Members. The meeting of the Budget and Finance
Committee will come to order.
ITEM BF-1:

PROPOSED FISCAL YEAR 2014 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF
MAUI (CC 13-100)

CHAIR WHITE: This morning we have the issue of Rates and Fees to review, and my understanding is
the main reason for this is to get comfortable with what the Rates and Fee proposals are, and
identify the revenues that will be generated so that we can work them into our budget with
whichever way the Rates and Fees may go. If everyone could please turn off their noisemaking
devices, I would appreciate it. And this morning we have with us Committee Vice-Chair Riki
Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: And we have Council Chair Gladys Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good morning.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning. And Council Vice-Chair Bob Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: And Members Crivello -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Good morning, Chair
CHAIR WHITE: --Couch -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Good morning, Chair
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CHAIR WHITE: --and Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Good morning.
CHAIR WHITE: And excused this morning is Ms. Cochran and Mr. Victorino. So.. .and this morning
we have as our Committee Secretary Camille Sakamoto and our Legislative Analysts Josiah
Nishita, Michele Yoshimura, and Scott Kaneshina. And first up this morning will be
Environmental Management, but we'll go through our testimony first. And our Budget Director
Sandy Baz is with us as well as our trusty Corp. Counsel Jeffery Ueoka. So, Members, without
objection, we'll open public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. We have three testifiers that have signed up for testimony here in the
Chambers, and so for the District Offices we'll be checking with you after the first testifier is
done. So our first testifier this morning is Thomas Croly.
.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. . .

MR. CROLY: Aloha, Chair Aloha, Committee. This is not the third in my installment on real property
tax today. Today we're here to talk about rates and fees. And this was an issue that was
addressed in Planning Committee to some extent already, and I made some comments in
Planning Committee about it. But I got a look at what has been proposed and I just have a few
comments to make on that. The rates and fees that we set in Planning I think should be, should
not be based on the cost of providing the service. The service in general is something that's done
for the public. The service, a lot of the cost of processing a permit has to do with making sure
that the public is aware of what's going on and has input to it and so forth. I would say that it
doesn't benefit generally the person who's asking for the land use right, it benefits the public
more than it does the applicant. So the premise that we should collect the fees or aim to collect
100 percent of the fees from the applicant I reject. I do think that it is a policy decision that this
body needs to think about as to how to set the rates and fees. There's certain things that the
Planning Department is going to do, certain applications that they're going to process that we
may as a County decide that we want to discourage to some extent, and one way to discourage
them is with high fees. There may be other things that we want to do to try to encourage. For
example, we want to encourage people to be compliant and to have the right permits to do what
they're supposed to do. And lower fees, I would put forward, do encourage that to happen. The
fees for bed and breakfasts and short-term rentals, that's kind of my kuleana and you know that.
I appreciate that they are not set at a or proposed to be set at a level that would recover, do full
recovery. I notice that they've brought them equal because there's basically, we're processing
the same thing whether it's a short-term rental or whether it's a bed and breakfast. However, I
might ask for you to maintain the rate that you have for the bed and breakfast, again, with the
idea that these folks are using a portion of their home. It's their home that they're using as
opposed to someone who's asking to use a second property. Again, it's a policy decision but you
might want to give them a little bit of a break. I am six years into my Bed and Breakfast Permit
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and I renewed it, and I just want to point out under the old fee structure how much I paid. I paid
a $400 application fee to first make application. I paid $400 more once the permit was granted
for two extra years, so I got three years on the first permit. And then when that one ran out I paid
a $300 fee for renewal, plus $200 for each of the next four years for a total amount of $1,100 that
I wrote a check for, for my renewal. So at this point with an eight-year permit I've already
contributed $1,900 towards that permitting fee, and I would say I'm not sure why I paid
additional for the additional years. Because there wasn't any more work that had to be done in
order to say this a four-year permit versus a five-year permit, it was the same amount of work.
But the bottom line is this, the application fee is not the only fee -MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MR. CROLY: --that someone pays. So I've already paid $1,900 into the system for permits related to
my bed and breakfast. And then if we take a look at the additional property tax that I pay as a
result of getting my permit, it works out in my case to about $1,800 a year. So over the eight
years that this permit would have been granted for, that amounts to $14,400 in additional
property taxes. So again, I would point that the cost to process a permit is not the end of the
revenue stream, in fact it's typically the start of a new revenue stream. If someone's coming in
for a subdivision and they're subdividing land, now we've got more parcels that we can tax and
we have a greater revenue stream as a result of that. If we go back to, you know, before the
current Rates and Fees were put in place, I understand there were no rates -MR. KANESHINA: Four minutes.
MR. CROLY: --there were no fees for the services. And I'm not saying we should go back to that but
think about that, the idea that there could be no fees because we're going to recapture this cost on
the backend on property taxes. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, any questions for the testifier? Okay, thank you, Mr. Croly. And we'll go
now to Hana. Dawn, any testifiers?
MS. LONO: Good morning, Chair This is Dawn Lono in Hana and I have no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, I think I heard that you have no testifiers.
MS. LONO: That's correct.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. And next we'll go to Lanai. Denise.
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good morning, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez at the Lanai Office and we have
no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. And Ella on Molokai.
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MS. ALCON: Good morning, Chair This is Ella Alcon on Molokai and there is no one here waiting to
testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you, ladies. We'll come back to you after we're done with the next two
testifiers here in the Chambers. Our next testifier is Ryan Churchill, followed by Dave DeLeon.
MR. CHURCHILL: Good morning, Chair -CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MR. CHURCHILL: --and Members of the Budget and Finance Committee. My name is Ryan
Churchill with Maui Land and Pineapple Company. I'm testifying today on the proposed
Planning Department fees, and I'll summarize our written testimony we provided earlier. We
have reviewed the final report on the Fee Study by Matrix Consulting Group and the proposed
Planning Department fees for the FY '14 Budget. Our position is we oppose the proposed fee
structure as submitted and provide the following comments for consideration. First on cost,
while we understand the Planning Department's goals for cost recovery, we believe the ultimate
goal to eventually achieve 100 percent reimbursement via fees is not a practical solution. In
processing and approving projects, the Planning Department essentially is increasing the
assessed value of the real property tax base and should rely on a portion of that additional tax
revenue to fund its operations. Many of the large projects take many years to entitle and many
additional years to actually develop. Placing additional and onerous upfront fees on these
projects ends up being another disincentive to invest on Maui. Simplicity. The Matrix study
discusses the goal to create a fee structure that is straightforward, easy to understand...and clear.
However, the recommended fee structure recommended by Matrix and proposed as part of this
bill seems the opposite. In the proposed fee structure there are approximately 160 rows of fees
for various permits, excluding the after-the-fact permits which nearly doubles that. The
administrative function to manage the fee structure will be daunting and is far from simple. We
provide specific suggestions in our written testimony which includes ideas such as collapsing
activities that have identical or similar fees, combining categories, and getting rid of categories
that will likely never exist like a fee for an after-the-fact permit for a petition to intervene. Caps
on fees. The proposed Fiscal Year '14 fees have a few categories with no cap on the amount of
fees whereby the fees continue to grow on a per acre rate, specifically Project District Zoning,
Change in Zoning, and Community Plan Amendment permit activities. The per-acre cost to
review large projects is not upwardly linear. We suggest a reasonable cap be placed on all fees
at some point. After a certain point of a large acreage project, the additional review and
processing time by the Planning Department staff levels off and then at some point reduces. If
the fees remain as proposed, we would have projects with application fees in the hundreds of
thousands of dollars.
MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MR. CHURCHILL: In summary, we ask that the Budget and Finance Committee reject the bill in its
current form and request the Administration look at options to simplify the proposed fee
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structure, reduce fees based on scale, and continue to look at ways to streamline the permitting
process to reduce the Planning Department's processing time and expense. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Churchill. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you, Mr. Churchill. The next testifier will be Dave DeLeon.
MR. DeLEON: Good morning and aloha. Thank you for this opportunity to testify in opposition to the
proposed massive increase in planning service charges and in support of a sustainable water rate
system. I am Dave DeLeon, speaking on behalf of the Realtors Association of Maui. Looking at
the proposed list of increased planning service fees, I am reminded of the incomprehensible
charges you get on a hospital bill. Twelve hundred dollars for a night and for a hospital bed.
Three dollars for an aspirin. Really? Does it really cost $2,200 to issue a Special Use Permit?
Why is that? Like the consumer of the hospital services, the consumer of the County's planning
processes does not really get a choice. If you want to use your land, you have to go through this
process. It is imposed on the property owner. It exists to benefit the general public by forcing
property owners to meet standards set by you. If the beneficiary is the public, it stands to reason
that the General Fund should be paying the lion's share of these costs. That's the reason the
Realtors Association of Maui opposes this plan to shift the burden for operating the County's
planning process to the applicants for planning approvals. This proposal applies fees for almost
every service that the Planning Department provides. RAM does not agree with the underlying
philosophy and analysis that backs up this proposed shift. We have attached a series of questions
about this proposal for your review and consideration. The main question is this, how much
money will this action save the average taxpayer? And at what cost in terms of economic
disincentives and entrenched inefficiencies will these savings be achieved? RAM actively
supports the Mayor's proposal to increase water rates. We actually support a higher 6 to 8
percent rate increase, because this is the minimal increase we need to be able to sustain and
improve our water system. Failure to increase the water rates will lead to the same situation that
currently exists in Honolulu, a dysfunctional system that continually breaks down and which will
ultimately cost more to fix and maintain in the future. We are calling these sustainable water
rates because they are the minimum required to sustain the water system we need in the future.
The analysis provided by the Water Director has been clear and unambiguous. Like the
homeowner, we can either make the timely improvements that need to be done--and which in
this case are actually already overdue--or we can watch as our house falls apart around us.
Mahalo.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. DeLeon. Members, any questions for the testifier? Seeing none -MR. DeLEON: Mahalo.
CHAIR WHITE: --thank you very much. Our next testifier is Chad Fukunaga, followed by Pamela
Tumpap.
MR. FUKUNAGA: Good morning, Chair and Committee members. Thank you for the opportunity to
speak to you today. My name is Chad Fukunaga. I work for Kaanapali Land Management Corp.
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And I'm here today to speak with regard to the proposed Planning Department recovery fees and
rates. I've, I turned in a letter or I'm distributing a letter to provide perspective as to the possible
fee impacts on our Kaanapali 2020 project. The proposed fees quickly add up to a significant
amount. For a project like Kaanapali 2020 which has been tirelessly planned by community
members for 13-plus years, the fees can be in the hundreds or thousands of dollars, an amount
that can break a project when combined with all the other governmental impact costs such as
water meters, parks, school impacts, sewer line connections, and building permits. If the project
does survive to move forward, all these costs get passed down to the consumers, meaning the
homebuyer and small business owner. It creates a vicious cycle that hurts the heart of our
community. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, any questions? Seeing none, thank you, Mr. Fukunaga. Our next testifier
and last person to sign up so far is Pamela Tumpap. So if anyone else intends to provide
testimony, please.. .oh, I guess we got a couple more. Please proceed.
MS. TUMPAP: Thank you. Aloha and good morning, Chair and members of the Committee. I'm
Pamela Tumpap, president of the Maui Chamber of Commerce. And I appreciate this
opportunity to speak with you this morning on the Rates and Fees. I'd first like to share a few
Chamber positions. We support government paring back to core functions and prioritization of
services so that the cost of government is not continually increased with the public and
businesses having to pay more when they have been paring back at home and in their businesses
long ago. We support reasonable regulation and working with affected industries to adopt such
regulation. And are concerned with overregulation that negatively impacts businesses and
increases the cost of doing business. We believe the County has a responsibility to develop and
provide adequate water to all consumers, and we support the construction and maintenance of
dependable, efficient, and adequate infrastructure. So from some of these positions I'm going to
touch on two things today, but before I do, I wanted to say that there are many things in the
budget that we support in this budget along the lines of economic development and along the
long-term planning lines. But today I wanted to focus on two things which are the water rate
increases and the Planning Department fees. With respect to the water rate increase, we support
the proposed rate increase. We understand that investments in our water infrastructure must be
made, and understand very clearly having heard Dave Taylor's presentation that it is a pay now
or pay later situation. We are all dependent on water for everything we do in life and in
business, and so that has to be a priority. With respect to increasing the Planning Department
fees, we agree that permitting fees really are a benefit of the public to assure that any
development on private land is consistent with the planning processes that we've put in place.
And actually, you know, we have six different levels of land use controls from State Land Use
Commission to County zoning to the General Plan to community plans to SMA and then historic
districts. We have a lot of controls with respect to planning, and so we feel that a lot of these
burdens should be borne by government with respect to the costs. The stated rationale for
increasing the fees is to...excuse me, to improve operational efficiency, yet we don't think that,
that was borne out in the plan. And if that is the goal then we feel that the study done clearly
reflects great efficiency on the island of Kauai, and we should look to the island of Kauai's
model and look at how we can streamline and create operational efficiencies there. The
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permitting fees by this study, they looked at a cost recovery model that could go as high as 70
percent, so of course we're very glad that we're not proposing -MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MS. TUMPAP: --a 70 percent increase today for the issuing of permits. While we understand the
philosophy in business of having users pay for the services they receive, moving the Planning
Department to more of a business model versus a protect and serve model doesn't work, and
here's why. Because government doesn't operate like a business, so the businesses have to
respond to market conditions. And before they increase rates and fees they look at how they
could be more cost effective and reduce their costs, and as I said, I think we need to look at doing
a little bit more in this area before we're looking at such staggering cost increases. And second,
that in government the fees are imposed...and if the cost of government goes up then the fees are
going to coincide with that and continue to go up, but there's no market to drive it. Our public,
the businesses in the public don't get to say okay, these costs are too high so we're going to go to
another provider. There is no other provider.
MR. KANESHINA: Four minutes.
MS. TUMPAP: These are going to be laws. So if the public doesn't like or can't afford the fees they
have no other avenue to go down, and what this can contribute to is noncompliance. And that's
not something that is part of our goals. We're trying to bring people into the circle to make them
more compliant, and so we're very concerned about these increases. And while we support some
increases and don't support others, we also ask that you recognize and we're not talking about
property taxes today and we're not talking about other things and we'll cover that later, but
collectively through the plan, businesses are looking at higher taxes and fees on many levels.
Real property tax, water fees, permitting fees, tipping fees at the landfill--and we should touch
upon that for a minute--going from $61 to $75 per ton. That's a concern 'cause that affects a lot
of businesses. So we're watching costs go up on all levels, and of course while we're here today
talking about the County budget, we're also working on the State Legislature and -MR. KANESHINA: Five minutes.
MS. TUMPAP: --all of the added burdens there. So please -CHAIR WHITE: Can you please...
MS. TUMPAP: --be aware of the impacts on businesses.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
MS. TUMPAP: Thank you. Aloha.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Our next testifier is Chubby Vicens.
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MR. VICENS: Good morning, Chairman White and members of the Budget Committee. I'm speaking
here today on behalf of Grant Chun, Vice President of Properties because he was not able to
make it today, and I hope you excuse his absence. I have passed out a document outlining his
request to you and I will read it because it's not that long. It's on the proposed 201 Planning
Department Rates and Fees. Dear Chairman White, thank you for all the work that you and the
Council's Budget and Finance Committee are doing to craft the County of Maui's budget for FY
2014. We are writing for the purpose of providing our insights concerning the above-referenced
Rates and Fees for the Maui Planning Department which are reflected on Table A in the budget
document. As you know, the fees reflected in the proposed schedule would have the effect of
significantly increasing administrative fees for the processing of various permits handled by the
Planning Department. In certain instances, as with the application for the Change in Zoning, the
current fee which is limited to a maximum of $4,950 would potentially increase by tens of
thousands of dollars. We respectfully request the Committee's careful consideration of these
proposed charges. The work of the Planning Department is unique insofar as the result of much
of the permitting that is handled by the Department works to actually increase real property
valuation, and thus generates more funds for the County's annual revenue stream. To the extent
that the proposed fees could potentially have a negative effect on the volume of permits
processed, the proposed fees might be characterized as penny wise and pound foolish. Further,
ultimately fees such as those proposed have the cumulative effect, along with special
assessments attributable to parks, schools, roads, and other infrastructural requirements, of
making projects more expensive than might have otherwise be. Increased costs ultimately find
their way to the consumer, and, if anything, the budget as a policy document should strive to
make housing and other public amenities less costly and more affordable. Further, as costs
escalate, the feasibility of any given project becomes more and more tenuous. Simply put, if a
project costs so much to build that margins are minimized, it becomes very difficult to get
lenders to participate in the process, and of course, without a lender, there can be no project. The
proposed fees fail to address the importance of reducing costs -MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MR. VICENS: --eliminating—thank you--eliminating unnecessary tasks, activities, and regulations.
Good planning is a benefit to all in the community; thus, as with other essential services such as
police and fire protection, the cost attributable to the County's planning function should be
provided by the government and not by special assessment to participants in the process. Mahalo
for your kind consideration of your thoughts on this matter. Sincerely, Grant Y.M. Chun, Vice
President of Alexander and Baldwin. And that concludes my testimony on his behalf
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, sir. Any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you.
MR. VICENS: Thank you very much.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, we'll check with Dawn in Hana to see if you have any testifiers that have
showed up.
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MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify, Chair
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Dawn. And Denise in Lanai.
MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. And, Ella, do you have any testifiers?
MS. ALCON: There's no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, ladies. We'll let you go. Thanks. Okay, Members.. .well I should ask, is
anyone left in the Chambers that would like to testify? Mr. Vicens, I don't know if it's.. .1 guess
it's proper since I got two sheets, one for you as representing A&B, and since Staff gave it to me,
I'm assuming it's okay.
MR. VICENS: Mr. Chair, the reason for both requests is one, that I was speaking on behalf of Mr. Chun
and Alexander and Baldwin, and the second is to speak on behalf of myself as an individual, as
the foundation chairman for the Maui Native Hawaiian Chamber and its 300 members. And
basically I will supply a written document to this Committee by the end of next week, okay?
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. VICENS: But what I wanted to testify on is the fact that when you take the cumulative effect of
what the permit process is going to do, native Hawaiians cannot qualify, because the bulk of our
people are in the 80 to 120 percent category as far as qualifications are concerned. If they're
there. And I'm speaking of the 49 percent blood quantum.
CHAIR WHITE: Wait. We're going to take...
MR. VICENS: Go ahead, please.
CHAIR WHITE: We're going to take a quick recess. . . . (gavel). . .

RECESS:

10:34 a.m.

RECONVENE:

10:40 a.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . This meeting of the Budget and Finance Committee will come back to
order, and we will continue with testimony here in the Chamber now that we have reconnected
our District Offices. Please proceed, Mr. Vicens.
MR. VICENS: Again, Mr. Chair, I left off where I was speaking of that group of Hawaiian or native
Hawaiians with a blood quantum below 49 percent.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay, go ahead.
MR. VICENS: I didn't realize my testimony had such a profound effect -ALL: . . . (laughter). . .
MR. VICENS: --on this body. But I can clearly just looking at the numbers and what they make and
how they handle their finances, it's clearly evident that when you add not only this planning
process but the water fees which are needed, to the equation, what's it going to do our 2030
operating plan, the General Plan? Twelve thousand new homes, how? Not with this kind of
structure sitting and facing us in the face, because the bulk of the people are going to come in
that 120-80 percentile of our working people here on island. Right now I will tell you that the
effect of this proposal will move that number up to between 120 and 140 or 160, and we will lose
abundance of the people that are currently on the waiting list. And that's my dilemma. My
dilemma is how do we meet the challenges of today, how do we make planning more efficient,
how do we address the needs of this group? And, you know, one could say that well the
Hawaiians should take care of themselves and rightfully so. I don't believe that a 50 percent
blood quantum is where it needs to be. I think maybe 30 or 25 might be a better number to get
them off the books, but even there they have trouble. DHHL can't and won't be able to do it on
their own. So please, Mr. Chair and members of the Committee, when you're looking at the
numbers, please consider this group of people that make up the bulk of the people that are
waiting to get into a home. Because Maui is a County where you have the sheltered homeless. I
call them sheltered homeless. They're living with momma and daddy, they're living with
brother and sister. Some homes have four to six, I will have six come February...I mean June of
this year, and eh, I welcome them with open arms. All I'm saying is that give us an opportunity
to be able to fend for ourselves and plan our lives accordingly. Thank you, Mr. Chair Thank
you, members of the Committee. I appreciate your time.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you for your patience, Mr. Vicens. Members, any questions? Thank you.
MR. VICENS: Thank you very much.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, our next testifier is Paul Laub, and he's the final person to sign up for
testimony today.
MR. LAUB: Aloha, everybody. I wanted to talk to you today about fees for the cost at the Planning
Department, and as I told you at a Planning Committee meeting how the study that was
submitted was in error very substantially. But really, even if it's wasn't, that's not the point.
The point is, is the study backwards. The study shows what the costs are, not what the quality of
the work is. What we need to do is get the work redone so that it is simplified and easy for
everyone to do. This will keep our costs down. We're in an extremely difficult situation
because we're talking about numbers here but the numbers aren't money, the numbers are
people. We have thousands, a couple of thousand kids graduate every year. Where's their
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work? Where's their homes? It's not going to be here, we don't have 'em. They're going to go
off island. Where's the numbers of our grandkids going to be? Not going to be here. Some of
our costs are really valuable, we have the Park Department, we have the best parks I think I've
ever seen anywhere. But, you know, on the West Side it costs $22,000 for a new house for park
fees, and do you know that $22,000 exceeds the cost of a house and lot from Pioneer Mill in
1969 by 2,000. You could buy a house and lot for $20,000, but right now it's going to cost us 10
percent more than that just for the park fees. Affordable homes, I think it was in 2005 that we
had an ordinance about affordable homes. Do you realize that I believe to my understanding that
there's only 12 of them have been converted to affordable since 2005? The problem is, is that
affordable homes are not affordable. We have to make those homes affordable, and we do that
through efficiencies. And we need to back up from all the things that we've done and take a look
at everything. Remember I was talking about the arc fault breakers, it costs $2,000 to install arc
fault breakers in your home. All the new homes have to have it. The kids are going to have to
pay for it. How are they going to pay for it without the job? It's not going to happen. So what
we have to do is we have to back up and analyze what we're paying for and do we want it. And
yes, they say well health and safety and welfare, and that's really important, health, safety, and
welfare, but my house was 1927, house next to me is a 1927 house, and these houses had no
permits and they're still there. In 1937 a house brand new by Montgomery Ward was $1,300;
however, if you can build it yourself you can buy all the materials from it for $555 but that didn't
include inside plumbing. So what I'm asking you here is to think in terms of numbers but not in
dollars, in terms of people. What is this going to cost? How are they going to be able to do it?
MR. NISHITA: Three minutes.
MR. LAUB: If they can't do it we may have perfectly wonderful, safe homes with nobody living in
'ern, can't do it. So I want to thank you very, very much for your hard work and effort.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Laub. Members, any questions? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair And thank you, Mr. Laub, for being here. I just
wanted some clarification on your comment about...what did you say about since 2005? You
mentioned something that...
MR. LAUB: I said it's my understanding that there was an ordinance in 2005 that helped to,
theoretically helped to develop affordable homes, and since that time there have only been
12 homes, to my understanding, that have been developed under that ordinance.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, under that ordinance
MR. LAUB: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Any further questions, Members? Seeing none, thank you very much, Mr. Laub.
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MR. LAUB: Thank you, sir.
CHAIR WHITE: Is there anyone else in the Chambers that would like to testify? If so, please step
forward. Seeing none, without objection, the Chair would like to close testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, and we will release the District Offices. Thank you, ladies. Hopefully this will
be the last time. Okay, we need to check in with the District Offices to make sure you don't have
anyone sneaking in to testify. Hana, do you have any testifiers?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Lanai, any testifiers, Denise?
MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: And Ella on Molokai.
MS. ALCON: The Molokai Office has no one here waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you, ladies. Have a great day.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY....

DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Members, we will start our review of the fees with the Department of
Environmental Management. Is Mr. Ginoza here? Here he comes. Good morning, Mr. Ginoza.
MR. GINOZA: Good morning.
CHAIR WHITE: Please proceed with your review. Members, the Solid Waste rates begin on Page 39,
and we'll be working off the Ramseyer version.
MR. GINOZA: Shall I start on 38 where is our first, that's where our first change is.
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
MR. GINOZA: So on Page 38 we are looking to delete the "except for Molokai", because what we've
done, what we did last year was we, as part of one of our pump station projects we renovated this
one basin where we're now able to accommodate grease trap waste. And so instead of Molokai
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businesses having to get it pumped and shipped over to Oahu we are now capable of accepting
grease waste, grease trap waste on Molokai and feel that, that charge should also be in there for
Molokai as it is on Maui.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, any questions? Thank you. Proceed to Page 39.
MR. G1NOZA: On Page 39 the first line item under Unit Charge is the municipal solid waste tipping
fee going from $71... sorry, $61 a ton, so it's multiplying this by 2,000. That's how we typically
state the fee is by ton, so it's by pound here. So it's going from $61 per ton to $76 per ton. Or
70...

CHAIR WHITE: Members, questions? Mr. Ginoza, how much additional revenue do you anticipate
generating with that change?
MR. GINOZA: Mr. Baz will answer that.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair, based on the proposed rate increase we're expecting about $1.3 million
increased revenue for the Solid Waste Fund.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. And is this the, how does this compare to earlier rate increases as a
percentage and as a dollar amount?
MR. GINOZA: I don't recall when the last one was. It was a number of years ago, and I'm not sure
what the last increase was, frankly.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Could you provide us with that -MR. GINOZA: Sure.
CHAIR WHITE: --information? If you can give us maybe a ten-year history of...
MR. GINOZA: Sure, I can do that.
CHAIR WHITE: Actually, you know, I think I've already asked for that in an earlier letter. Staff, do
we know? Yeah, Staff is confirming -MR. GINOZA: Oh, okay.
CHAIR WHITE: --we've already asked for that. So -MR. GINOZA: We can provide that.
CHAIR WHITE: --Members, we will be getting that information on the change in volume and the
change in rates, and the revenues generated by this and earlier increases.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Members, any further questions on...Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair Just a quick question, Mr. Ginoza. Are we
charged...if a commercial entity was to go in there, are they charged per pound or are they
charged per ton?
MR. GINOZA: It is per ton, so we, the way we look at it is a per ton basis. So we always convert this
to a tonnage.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So there's an.. .if somebody comes in with one and a half tons, you
charge them for two?
MR. GINOZA: Actually I'm not sure.
CHAIR WHITE: That's a very interesting question, Mr. Couch.
MR. GINOZA: I'm not sure.
CHAIR WHITE: If they're charging by the ton...
MR. GINOZA: I need to look at that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Because if it's per ton then let's just put it in there as per ton,
but if it's per pound then I can see that it's per pound.
MR. GINOZA: We, from a Department and division perspective always look at it as a per ton basis as
the reference unit.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's why...
MR. GINOZA: So I'm not sure from a billing perspective if we say, you know, 200,057 tons times
whatever.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Pounds, right.
MR. GINOZA: I mean pounds times this or it's something times a ton. I need to check.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That would be good to know, and if...
MR. GINOZA: Okay, I can provide that information.

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 11, 2013

CHAIR WHITE: I think your question is a very good one and we should probably ask on the billing
how many decimal points is there. If we're using tonnage and the rate is per pound, we should
have at least three or four decimal points.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, apples and oranges.
CHAIR WHITE: And how -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Let's go apples to apples.
CHAIR WHITE: --exacting are the scales.
MR. GINOZA: Sure, yeah, I apologize. I don't know it offhand but I can find out.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, that would be very helpful. I would agree with Mr. Couch that if we're, if the
terminology is by ton that we should probably change it to that if that's what you were
suggesting. Okay. Any further questions on grease trap or the recycle...
MR. GINOZA: Well I can go to those two.
CHAIR WHITE: Pardon?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, I'd like to hear it.
MR. GINOZA: I can explain the next two that we're -CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. GINOZA: --asking for. So for the grease trap waste, contaminated cooking oil, that's basically
what comes out of the grease trap. We currently charge $95 per ton or what is shown there, but
we recently went out for...because the current contract ends on June 30 th of this year, we issued
an RFP and we got new proposals in. And we negotiated a price of $50 a ton, so that's why
we're reducing it from 95 to 50 dollars per ton for the grease trap waste. That's what explains
that. And secondly, on the clean cooking oil, the price we got for the proposal is $0, so it's,
they're going to accept it for free. That's what we negotiated with them.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, any questions? Mr. Couch.
COU1NCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. So if somebody were to come in and dispose of
grease trap waste, whether it's clean or not, we are going to charge them and then we
immediately pay whoever is taking the oil from us? Is that how it works?
MR. GINOZA: Mr. Chair, may I?
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CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
MR. GINOZA: So the way it currently works is we control the scale house at the Central Maui Landfill,
so we charge...so take grease trap for instance, currently we charge $95 but we collect $105 per
ton because of the $10 recycling surcharge. So we collect $105 per ton and we have a contractor
who currently it's EKO Compost, they're our prime contractor and they have subcontracted to
them Pacific Biodiesel. And so we, for every ton of grease trap waste that we take in at our
Central Maui Landfill, that goes then to, through EKO to Pacific Biodiesel, and we pay them $95
per ton.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: To take it off our hands?
MR. GINOZA: Exactly. So we're kind of a pass through. That we accept the, you know, we give them
the scale ticket at our scale house at Central Maui Landfill and then we pay Pacific...or EKO
Compost through, you know, to Pacific Biodiesel the $95 for what we took in. And so what
we're proposing now is basically to charge $60 at the scale house and then we then in turn pay
the contractor $50 per ton. So it'd go from 95 to 50.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you. That.. .we're paying somebody to take our,
essentially grease trap waste and then they take it and convert it into something that they then
make money off of?
MR. GINOZA: Yes. So what they take is they take in whatever is pumped from the different
commercial grease traps, from restaurants, et cetera, and it comes to our scale house and then we
pay Pacific Biodiesel, and then...through EKO, and then they in turn take that fats, oils, and
greases, FOG and then convert, refine that to biodiesel and then they sell it. I don't know where
they sell it but they sell it to somebody else. We don't benefit from the revenues on the backend
other than that tipping fee is what it is. So, you know, if we tried to get a royalty or a revenue on
the backend from the biodiesel sales, I would think they would charge us more on the frontend
for the tipping fee.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. GINOZA: Is that what you were getting at?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sort of. But also are we leasing them our land, both EKO Compost
and Pacific Biodiesel?
MR. GINOZA: We get no lease revenue from them. That was part of the.. .the use of the land was part
of this contract, so it, the way we kind of looked at it was we either charge 'em, you know,
whatever it is, 500 or 1,000 a month or whatever the going rate would be and then they would
just factor it into the cost and charge us back. So it's kind of half dozen or six kind of thing.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. All right. Thanks.
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MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, if I might?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Baz.
MR. BAZ: Thank you. Yeah, it looks like there was a rounding error in the cost per pound. In
discussion with...our proposed rate should have been $75 per ton, not $76 per ton, so
correspondingly, the per pound rate should be, should have been proposed at 33/ 4 cents per pound
instead of 3.8 cents per pound. That would have got out, got the $75 per ton instead of $76 per
ton.
CHAIR WHITE: So it should be .0375?
MR. BAZ: Correct. Yeah, 0.0375 -CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
MR. BAZ: --per pound. And then that would correspond with the projected revenue that we calculated.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you.
MR. GINOZA: And also for clarification, the one above that, the .01 per pound, it's kind of a
misleading title. That's actually what we take in as green waste. So separated recyclable items
actually means the green waste cost or tip fee. Which is $20 per ton plus the $10, so $30 per ton.
I always thought that was confusing.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So do you... are you suggesting we change that? I mean our real interest is
what, is to make sure that the revenue projections is, are, you know, are correct.
MR. GINOZA: For me, I found it confusing, but I mean, it's kind of up to the Budget Director.
MR. BAZ: We're fine with changing the language any way, whether it's to be stating the... I'd want to
verify that the billings are per pound versus per ton before we change that number, because in the
past it was per ton and it was changed to a per pound. So there was some reason for that. And
then but as far as the separated recyclables, if you want to change that to the green waste disposal
fee then I'm fine with that. I do have some historical rates...
CHAIR WHITE: Well before we get to that, is the Committee in favor of stating the green waste so that
we're saying what it really is? And if so.. .without objection, the Chair will change it.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR WHITE: Have Staff change it. And once we get the answer on the scale and the degree of--
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MR. GINOZA: Sure.
CHAIR WHITE: --accuracy then we'll decide whether to go to a pound or a ton in the wording. Okay.
Go ahead.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, so, Mr. Chair, it looks like in 2000.. .Fiscal Year 2011 refuse disposal increased from
2.9 cents per pound to 3.05 cents per pound to the current rate, and then back in 2006 it went
from $43 per ton to $47 per ton. Prior to that, Fiscal Year 2000 went from $37 per ton to $43 per
ton. I have information going back to '91 if you want.
CHAIR WHITE: No, but I still would like that in writing -MR. GINOZA: Sure.
CHAIR WHITE: --because we also asked for the volumes and other things.
MR. GINOZA: Did you just send.. .1 don't recall seeing that. Did...
CHAIR WHITE: We'll have Staff check and see when it went out.
MR. GINIOZA: Well I can provide that.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, any other questions on these changes?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair? I have something, I have a question on something that
wasn't changed -CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --that may need to be changed. On Page 40, Lanai Landfill. It says
refuse disposal fees at the Lanai Landfill shall be waived for Castle and Cooke, Inc. They are no
longer there, is that correct?
MR. GINOZA: Oh, that's a good catch. Yeah, I mean basically it should be Lanai Resorts, I think.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And, Mr. Chair, how are you working this meeting if we decide we
don't like this or we want to make a change?
CHAIR WHITE: If there are changes that you see that are not highlighted by the Ramseyer version, you
know, this, as far as I'm concerned, Rates and Fees is open. . . (inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. So -CHAIR WHITE: So if you...

-
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --do you need a motion for this or with consensus we can change that
name?
CHAIR WHITE: I think what we'll do is we'll just, as we go through it, the changes that we feel are
appropriate we'll go ahead and make. We don't need to make motions because it'll actually, this
is going to come back to us in final form in the, in our budget proposal.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. But unless there's a, obviously, a controversial then we have
to...
CHAIR WHITE: Well if somebody has an objection to us -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: --changing the name. I guess the other question is whether or not there should be
some level of compensation coming to the Council...or coming to the County from Lanai
Resorts. So that's another.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And that was my next question is what's the significance of this, is it
an agreement that we've had with a previous company and we're carrying it forward? Maybe
Mr. Hokama can fill us in on that as well.
CHAIR WHITE: It may be that they're providing the land in return for, you know, offset.
MR. GINOZA: I can provide details if you'd like.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, if you wouldn't mind, just -MR. GINOZA: Sure.
CHAIR WHITE: --reevaluating that section.
MR. GINOZA: So under the last Administration, Castle and Cooke and the County of Maui reached an
agreement whereby...there were a number of components as part of that agreement. Castle and
Cooke had owed us, I forget how many it was, so many hundred thousands of tipping fee, and
we were on their land without having had purchased it. So it was kind of an equal swap on not
doing the landfill tipping fees and they gave us the land. So that was kind of an equal swamp.
And another equal swap on the, going forward was getting, they provide cover material for the
landfill, and in exchange for that we allow them to tip.. .to have no tipping fee. And so the
exchange was relieving them of tipping fee and they provide us some cover material. It actually
is not enough cover material so we do buy cover material in addition to that, but and that's
something that we are currently still reviewing to see if it is beneficial to the County to maintain
that agreement. So that's something that we're continuing to look at, and, you know, to see how
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much do we really need as far as cover material versus how much we are intaking as far as
tonnage from Lanai Resorts.
CHAIR WHITE: So the question would be, is that agreement, does that agreement provide you the
flexibility to adjust the memorandum as you see fit?
MR. GINOZA: It does not. So the memorandum and the terms of the memorandum are such that we
can either cancel it or terminate it, but it does.. .or just keep it ongoing, and if I can recall
correctly, it's something like we get 80 tons or yards of dirt or of cover material in exchange for
the free tipping fee. And so the County side is capped as far as how much dirt we can get but on
the other side is not capped, and that was my concern coming in seeing that agreement is why we
have a certain amount of dirt that we get for free but yet have to pay more for the extra dirt and
yet the tonnage amount that we're getting in from Lanai Resorts is not capped. So that's
something we're still trying to review and ensure that it still is beneficial for the County to stay
in this Memorandum of Agreement which is something like I said that was agreed to I think
about five years ago.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, it sounds like it's a reasonable trade.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: It's a. . . (clears throat). . . excuse me, it's a reasonable term agreement if
certain things stay static, but I would agree with the Director that there's a cap on the County,
what the County receives. And yet I appreciate his concern about potential increased tonnage
he's going to need accept whereby potentially we get the short end of the agreement. I would
agree that I would ask the Department to re-talk with the new landowner representatives and
strike a more balanced agreement. You know other than that, we.. .they can pay the fee and we
can pay for the fill, I mean that's. . . (inaudible). . .
MR. GINOZA: True, and that's what we're looking at which might be better.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. But, you know, it's a long history with this landfill, Chair We over
exceeded the original limits of the landfill, the County. We infringed on private property. So,
you know, they had a strong argument on their part, and if I recall correctly we also let the
agreement expire where we had to restructure.. But at the same time the County was looking at a
new site across the State highway to be downwind of the current landfill because of litter,
erosion, concerns that, you know, the Department tried best with windscreens and other
mitigation projects. So I would say at this point I would ask the Director to recommend to our
Committee Chair maybe a cap, that, you know, we can waive the fees up to a certain amount that
is fair for what we give back in return. But I don't feel to leave the company side open-ended
that they can double, triple their tonnage and have no impact, and then we still would need then,
would need to buy more fill to cover that increased tonnage.
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MR. GINOZA: Yeah, that's.. .yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You know so -MR. GINOZA: I agree.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --if you can do that before the Chairman reaches decision making for us,
that might be helpful if you can give us a new status if they're open to discussions, Mr. Ginoza.
MR. GINOZA: Yeah, part of.. .just to give you some background, part of why I don't have a definitive
answer on, you know, the status of maintaining this agreement or not is I think I mentioned
before in Ms. Cochran's Committee, you know, we're looking at options to present to her
Committee as far as looking at what it will take to develop a new landfill and continue the status
quo. In which case, you know, we can get cover material from that new site and try to rework
the memorandum under that scenario. Versus looking at, you know, possibly shipping the waste
to City and County of Honolulu. And I just spoke with my counterpart there, the Director of
Environmental Services last night to continue that discussion. As well as I mentioned a third
option of looking at waste conversion both for or for all three of our more remote landfills,
Molokai, Lanai, and Hana. And so that's kind of what we're kind of looking at, so I apologize
that we, you know, it's kind of in a state of a flux in a sense. Whereby right now the agreement
works that we've not found the need to cancel the memorandum and try to renegotiate that, but
the concern that you and I share is that if for some reason the tonnage goes up significantly, we
need to accept that, buy more cover, and not get proceeds from, you know, we'd basically bleed
more County expenses.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, I think for the Department part of the difficulty in giving us more
strong recommendation is also the moving target of Lanai Resorts. I don't think Ellison and his
group have whittled down and their options of how they want to approach certain things on
Lanai, particularly with solid waste and what they produce and how they want to get the
reduction or elimination of that waste product. From the pundits that talk about his philosophy,
he wants to reduce the carbon footprint on Lanai and a lot of good things, so what he eventually
may decide to do will also impact Mr. Ginoza's operation on Lanai and the options we're going
to figure out what is feasible and efficient for the County's requirements also. But at this time
I'm okay but I would ask that, you know, maybe you give us a recommendation that at -MR. GINOZA: Sure.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --a certain point it's not free anymore.
MR. GINOZA: Sure. Yeah, and we did ask for a list of, you know, which ones do you consider Lanai
Resorts' properties, because, you know, we were concerned if the private provider, hauling
provider had left and all a sudden Lanai Resorts became a provider, we'd have to take all of
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Lanai's waste for free. So that's we had asked for defined properties that would fall under this
Memorandum of Agreement.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh yeah 'cause they got like 40 percent of the housing inventory, so if that's
considered part of their inventory then they're going to waive all that residential pickup fees we
collect now.
MR. GINOZA: And that was our concern, and that remains our concern. And so we.. .that's why, you
know, I don't like the open-ended nature of what was agreed to, and but yet it still works for us
in the, kind of in this transition period until we decide where the landfill will be, if we go that
route. Versus, you know, maybe doing one of those other two alternatives as I just mentioned.
But, you know, for the time, you know, for the time being it still works for the County.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. GINOZA: But I can provide information as far as a relative tipping point of where it might change
that it wouldn't be beneficial for the County. But at the same time we don't have that flexibility
currently to do that with the current agreement, so we'd have to decide if we can negotiate
something and amend the agreement or not.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I think...and my last comment is I think you should start sooner, because
the only one within that new entity structure that has any sense of the historic is Mr. Ralph
Masuda. Everyone else has come after the fact and is totally uninformed about the history of the,
this subject we're talking about. Thank you.
MR. GINOZA: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: What are the current terms of the, what is the length of the contract or the
Memorandum of Understanding?
MR. GINOZA: I don't believe there's a sunset, that as long as both parties agree to this, it remains. I
don't think so.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. 'Cause usually they have the ability...
MR. GINOZA: 'Cause usually the, these kind of agreements just last the term of the current
Administration, but this one did not have an end date. So...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So who authorized that kind of agreement? Because it didn't come before
Council with this third party.
MR. GINOZA: It was signed by the previous Administration. I don't recall seeing the Council's
approval. I thought it was part of...
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Maybe we should ask for the agreement, Chairman.
MR. GINOZA: I can provide that agreement.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, that'd be good. Yeah, so are you able to cancel the agreement at any time,
either party?
MR. GINOZA: I believe so. And the way it was.. .1 apologize, the way it was kind of in front of the
body as I recall it, because this was before my time but what I had recollect. Is that as part of
that buying of the land this agreement kind of came up, because we had to accept that or
purchase that piece of property that Mr. Hokama alluded to earlier as part of that swap basically.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. GINOZA: So it wasn't that it was, you know, like a secret agreement in any way, it was just a
matter of...I don't think that.. .1 don't recall that the Council actually signed it, but I don't know
if there was a action that allowed, you know, that intragovernmental thing. I don't know if that's
the mechanism, but there is an existing agreement that we've adhered to. But that when I first
came in I had asked our Corporation Counsel if, you know, what is the validity of this,
considering I had heard that certain agreements just last an administrative term and is not
necessarily valid past that. So Mr. Ueoka can answer better since I'm not a lawyer.
MR. UEOKA: Chair, I'd prefer if we just look at.. .we can review the agreement and see what's
contained in the agreement. That will be only way we can ascertain what the terms are and-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
MR. UEOKA: --how we can amend or terminate.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any further questions, Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: No.
CHAIR WHITE: Any other questions, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just we're going to change the name from Castle and Cooke to Lanai
Resorts at this -CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --at this point?
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CHAIR WHITE: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thanks
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Members, that concludes our discussion on the Environmental Management
Department, and we'll move on to...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: As long as it...I have one more question for Environmental
Management, and maybe it's a policy issue, I'm not sure. Why are we.. .back to the FOG, why
are we having a sub-agreement or an agreement with one entity which then has an agreement
with another entity? Why aren't we just going directly to that entity and having an agreement
with them? And avoiding a lot of potential paperwork and...
MR. GINOZA: It really was a function of how we issued the RFP. We could have separated green
waste, sewage sludge, and FOG, but frankly, my concern was cherry picking of the various
waste streams. That, I mean frankly, you know, people wouldn't want the sludge if they didn't
have to take it. They might just take the green waste or the FOG, and I didn't want to be stuck
with, you know, resources that people wanted or didn't want and then not having like a bulking
agent. So in this case I thought it was better to keep it together, that way the green waste could
be the bulking agent for the sewage sludge to make compost, and so maybe I could have done it
separately but that's kind of my rationale for keeping it together.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And that's perfectly good rationale -MR. GINOZA: I mean it was really -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --in my...
MR. GINOZA: --just a pass through. And yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, it makes a lot of sense. And I understand that, I just didn't
know...
MR. GINOZA: Oh, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So thank you for that. And that's a great explanation. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, any more questions for Environmental Management? If not, thank you
very much.
MR. GINOZA: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: And we'll take a quick recess and move on to Planning . . . (gavel). . .
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RECESS:

11:20 a.m.

RECONVENE:

11:32 a.m.

CHAIR WHITE: .. . (gavel). . . Okay, Members, this meeting of the Budget and Finance Committee
will come back to order, and we will be taking up the issue of Rates and Fees in the Planning
Department.
DEPARTMENT OF PLANNING
CHAIR WHITE: And that starts with a deletion of the current language beginning on Page 24 and
continuing from there.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I would really like to ultimately hear what
we're, what the Planning Department's thinking is behind this, but we have heard this in the
Planning Committee. Most of us have, there's a couple who haven't been here for this. And my
recollection from the Planning Committee is that we moved this item to the Policy Committee to
determine whether we as a body wanted to do cost recovery versus the current status quo or
something in between. And it would be my suggestion, Mr. Chair, that we just go back to what
Planning had, not this but what their current Rates and Fees are until we have that discussion in
Policy. Otherwise we'll be here all day going over things that ultimately it looks like we have to
discuss in the Policy Committee. And I understand that they came here with some changes at
kind of our recommendation, but it was our thought at the time that maybe we would have had
that chance in the Policy Committee. We haven't had that chance yet, so I'd like to recommend
that we just eliminate all the changes that the Planning Department has put in there, keep their
current fees, and wait 'til we have this discussion in the Policy Committee.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I think before entertaining a recommendation, the Chair would like to hear from
the Budget Director as to what their calculation is of the revenues from this change. I think
you're correct in stating that we had a very thorough discussion in Planning, and I think many of
us shared some significant concerns with whether this direction is fair. And do we do it only
here? Do we do it in Parks for people that use the pools? I mean where does the cost recovery
start and end? And so I think, you know, you bring up a good point, but because this is the
Budget and Finance Committee, we need to know what the calculation has been, how much
additional revenues are we looking at. So, Mr. Baz.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. The, there was some consideration that my Office dealt with in
receipt of these changes. For one thing, the Planning Committee's discussion of it was fairly
recently. The Planning Department scrambled...well I shouldn't say scrambled, they...
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CHAIR WHITE: They scrambled.
MR. BAZ: They scrambled ...(inaudible)... you could say scrambled to get us the Rates and Fees prior
to transmittal to the Council. My analysis of those changes in Rates and Fees and what the
impacts would be was, I didn't have time to verify any revenue that we could actually count on,
so I did not include any additional revenue in the budget for those, these changes, proposed
changes.
CHAIR WHITE: It sounds wonderful to me.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So therefore, I guess, Mr. Chair...
CHAIR WHITE: Let's hear from Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair And thank you, Member Couch.
Unfortunately, I'm going to have to leave in just a few minutes but I wanted to get myself on the
record. Based on the fact that the revenue is not included in the current budget and there's so
much concern over this, I want to support Member Couch's recommendation that we defer this
until we get to really take a look at it and we have more dialogue with the community. So that's
where I'm at. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. And I, you know, I think all of us agree that the direction the Planning
Department is moving is a very good one with respect to speeding up their processes, but as part
of the discussion covered in Planning, one of the challenges that I see is that the amount that
we're asking for in many of these requests pales in comparison to what the costs are to get just to
the Planning Commission. I shared with this Committee that in our case with a small hotel
request at the Plantation Inn, the cost to get to the Planning Commission is $140,000, and that's
just the beginning. And I just got an update last week, we initiated this process back in August, I
believe, of 2012 and I'm sure that part of it has slowed down a bit with the passing of Chris Hart
because we were working with Chris Hart and Partners. So I don't know how much of this has
impacted our schedule, but nonetheless, I just got a notice last week that the projected timeframe
within which we will get our SMA Permit...and of course it's difficult to get owners to go on
and do all the detailed drawings and the construction drawings until you know what you're going
to be permitted to do. So what I'm looking at is we will get our final SMA based on their
estimates in October of 2014. Now, I don't know how much of that is a problem with Chris
Hart, but it's, and it's certainly not because they're, you know, the Department is slow, but it's
the overall scheme that we've implemented and we've applied to ourselves. So, you know, as I
said during the Planning Committee discussions, it costs me $140,000 to get there, so this $5,000
fee from the Planning Department is fairly small but it's $5,000 more than I've got to pay to
bring something on that's going to create jobs and create new revenues for other businesses. The
other part of it is that if we look at the timeframe, this small hotel pays $42,000 a year in
property tax. That $5,000 is something that, that project will generate in only 6 weeks. So I
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think we as a group need to continue to work with the Administration to help them through
speeding up the processes, because it makes absolutely no sense for us to slow down good
projects. Somehow we've got to decide how we can make good projects go and only slow down
the junk ones. But, you know, the reality is that if I could.. .when I started this process, I thought
well, I can be under construction within a year and a half but it doesn't look that way. So it may
be...and I'm not putting this on the Department at all, because it's what they have to deal with
and what we as people who want to build new stuff have to deal with. But if it in fact is going to
take me an extra year, well that's $42,000 of property tax that the County's not going to get. So
we need to be doing whatever we can through the Planning Committee to help the
Administration in their efforts to speed up the process, and it's with that understanding that, you
know, that we have to look at department of...not department, DSA, Development Services
Administration and the Planning Department. You know we talk in here about the real property
tax being our, you know, our revenue source, but the people who have their hands on the valves
that open and close the rate at which RPT can generate more taxes without just simply increasing
rates is Planning and DSA. They have their hands on the valves, and the degree to which we
bring things on is the degree to which we increase our tax base which helps us avoid the kinds of
tax increases that we're seeing in this budget proposal that we're discussing. So, Ms. Crivello.
Sorry for my diatribe, but...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: That's okay, I'm segueing into what you've been saying. In trying
to understand when you mention how do we help the Department with whatever they're facing, I
guess to, in addition, I would like to know what kind of revenues that was brought in from
different maybe projects or, over the last five years. And then also, in order for us to sort of
resolve or if there are problems, I think... 'cause I don't know as a Council person what is the
problem. Why one year? Why the high cost of processing fees? I'd like to know why if I can
have that kind of information, too. I also like the recommendation that comes from
Councilmember Couch because we're going to set something here and then change something
here because of that, so which one do we do first. But I think that would be helpful, because I
always like to look at, yes, the major developers are imposed these enormous fees. But I always
say what the enormous fees, there's also the families that will be imposed with fees that are
enormous to them, and so it's not only the fact that we need to raise the Rates and Fees in
accordance to acreage, because it all boils down to what will the families be able to afford to
utilize or use their lands for home use or for whatever means that may be. So like you
mentioned, how do we help the Department? But I think we need to have the Department
identify the problems for us. Or if you who's been here prior to these, you know, we have two
freshman, so what do you see as problems and what do they see as a problem that we can help to
resolve?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. I think the, some of the problems stems from HRS, and, you know, they've got
no choice but to follow the law. So some of the items are, would require legislation, and when
you're dealing with environmental issues and planning issues, it's very difficult to get some
things changed. But, Mr. Couch, since it's your Committee, you want to add something to that?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. It's certainly not a fault of the Planning Department. As a
matter of fact, Council in 2005 had this study done and the study suggested as one of the
potential solutions, as one of our testimonies from the Land Use Research Foundation of Hawaii
mentioned that, there's 128 recommendations, and this was a potential one. And we discussed it
like I said in our Committee for a long time and decided that we had to really make a decision
whether we as a Council want to do cost recovery, and that's why I think it warrants a full
discussion at the Policy Committee. And I think the Chair is open for that now. And, you're
right, it is a situation where there's a lot of HRS that they have to, their hands are tied, and so if
there are things we can do to help them move this molasses forward and melt it a little bit, that
would be great. So it's kind of a situation where we have to work together with the Policy
Committee, with us, the Planning Committee, and the Planning Department, and our Legislators.
So it's not just a simple okay, let's increase the rates for cost recovery, it's a long, long
discussion that I think doesn't belong in the Budget and Finance
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, it's a very long and very involved -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: --process. Mr. Guzman, any thoughts?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair Yeah, I was a Member of the Planning
Committee, and that was my understanding in terms of it going to the Policy Committee and
vetting out those issues in terms of what type of services were we actually going to charge. And
I believe that the discussion was more of a hybrid approach. And so I was quite shocked to see
this as part of the review process in budget, but I'm glad to know that it's not factored into the
financial part of the budget. The cost recovery method I have issues with just to the fact that if
we do go to that route, will it increase efficiency? You know I think that's my main concern.
We can always raise the rates but is it going to increase efficiency in the process? So I'm very
glad we're going to be deferring it or at least voting to defer this matter to the PIA Committee.
Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, and I think the point that Mr. Croly made that a lot of the work done by the
Planning Department is for the benefit of the public, it's protecting the public's interest. And in
protecting the public's interest they're requiring a number of things be provided by the developer
to serve public interest. And it's certainly, I don't think you'd find a person that would rather not
spend that money, but we, you know, when you want to do a project you accept the fact that
you've got to provide the necessary detail of what you're doing so that it can be available for
public review. At the same time, since you're already assuming a significant amount of costs,
why should we then try to recover the cost that maybe the public should be bearing? So and, you
know, I think that there's probably a reason for us to look at, you know, to Ms. Crivello's
concern about the, you know, the cost on new homebuyers. I think we may want to revisit some
of the park assessment fees and some of the other fees that go into the cost of a new house. You
know I, when I bought my property in Makawao I didn't have to pay any fees, and yet I, you
know, the road was there, all the infrastructure was there already. I don't mind helping other
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families through my property taxes achieve something more reasonable. You know we talk
about affordable housing and then we, you know, and then we tack on all these fees, including
school assessments and so forth. So anyway, if there are other comments...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Actually I would like to hear from the Department to see what
their -CHAIR WHITE: Oh, sure.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --opinion. . (inaudible). . .
CHAIR WHITE: They're sitting here so quietly.
MS. MCLEAN: Thank you, Chair I was enjoying the discussion. Yeah, thank you. A couple things,
when the Planning Committee last met on this in February and the item was referred to the
Policy Committee, the direction that we got was to go ahead and include proposed changes for
the FY '14 Budget. And there were a couple of concerns about the project or the proposal as it
stood at that time. One was some accounting for the little guy, and the other was that maybe it
was too aggressive to implement in five years. And so we talked about maybe doing it rather
than a percentage increase every year, maybe slowing those percentages down or stretching them
out over a longer period. We did go back and come up with what we thought is the little guy
exception, so that is in what was presented to you. Having said that though, we're quite happy to
continue the discussion in Policy Committee. And there are a number of important issues like
Councilmember Guzman brought up, efficiencies. You know cost recovery is a concept by itself
but certainly the public would want to see some sort of compensation, if you will, like where is
this money going. And also the public benefits as some of the testifiers had said. That was
information that we also heard in the outreach efforts that we did that a lot of these fees or a lot
of our processes benefit the public, and so there is justification to subsidize those to an extent.
And I also just wanted to address some of Councilmember Crivello's questions and concerns,
and some of the issues you brought up in terms of our processing time. Speaking just for the
Planning Department, there are a number of things that go into the amount of time a permit
takes, and one of those is simple manpower versus workload. We got well over 100 short-term
rental home applications since the new law was established, and those are largely administrative
permits, meaning only a handful go to the Planning Commission. So that makes it great for the
applicant that it's an administrative permit but that's still a lot of work on our part. And as we
work with the Planning Commission on our rules and the Council on changes to our County
Code making more and more things administrative, again, that makes it easier for the applicant
which is great and we're happy for that, but it's still a lot of work for us, we still have processing
to do. Also, with major permits like SMA permits, we're almost more like a facilitator with
those. We'll take in the application and then send it out to agencies for comment, and when
those agencies, particularly the technical ones have issues, we need to wait for those to be
resolved with the applicant and the agency before we can put our report and recommendation
together. So I'm not at all passing the buck, certainly we can be very...
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CHAIR WHITE: No, it's definitely a shared responsibility.
MS. MCLEAN: Thank you, yes, it's a shared responsibility. That's well put. And ways to improve it
and, you know, we're continuing to work with Council and Mr. Couch's Committee is changes
to our Code to make some things permitted outright in districts where we feel that's reasonable.
Also, changes to our Special Management Area rules and other rules in a similar fashion to either
allow things or exempt things where we don't still have an administrative process handle. It
takes time and we're working on it as the folks in the Planning Committee know, but we've been
taking steps toward it for a while and working with the Council in that regard. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: And, you know, and we appreciate the direction that the Department is going, and so,
you know, don't...not to take any of the comments that I made or others made as disses in any
way. Because we know your, you know, your hands are somewhat tied and otherwise guided by
HRS and so forth. So, Mr. Couch, I think we may be ready for your recommendation.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well if there's no objection, why not just eliminate all the changes that
Planning...or unless you need a motion then I'll be happy to make a motion.
CHAIR WHITE: I can eliminate it as part of my budget when it comes up.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, I don't think there's any objections to that.
CHAIR WHITE: Especially since Mr. Baz was nice enough not to calculate any...
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair, thank you. And we appreciate the comment and discussion. Yeah, two
things, one is there may be some minor changes that the Department would like to propose if
we're keeping the existing rate structure and items, just mostly corrections kind of things. So...
CHAIR WHITE: I think we would be more than open to that, and if you can just provide us with those
changes to Chair
MR. BAZ: Yeah, we'll get that to your office.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. BAZ: And then the second is that from an Administration and budget perspective, we very much
look forward to hearing and participating in the discussion of user fees and taxes, and, you know,
cost recovery. You know it's a major issue that, you know, my office, the Administration, the
departments, the Council deal with on a regular basis, and so if we can get some further direction
in that area, I think it'll help in our future planning as well.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
MR. BAZ: And not just in the Planning Department but Countywide.
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CHAIR WHITE: Any other questions or comments on Planning? Okay, seeing none, we will recess for
our lunch break, and we'll take up Water beginning at 1:30.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But just to clarify, in your recommendation or whenever your proposal
comes out, you're going to remove all the changes for Planning?
CHAIR WHITE: We will remove the proposed new schedule -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Correct.
CHAIR WHITE: --and they will provide us with the changes to the existing language -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: --only.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. With that, Members, we will recess 'Ill 1:30. . . . (gavel). . .
RECESS:

11:55 a.m.

RECONVENE:

1:39 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . The meeting of the Budget and Finance Committee will come back to
order.
DEPARTMENT OF WATER SUPPLY
CHAIR WHITE: And, Members, we will be proceeding with the review of Rates and Fees beginning
with the Water Department on Page 47 of the Ramseyer version. And with that we'll pass it off
to Director David -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Taylor.
CHAIR WHITE: --Taylor. Thank you. Mr. Taylor.
MR. TAYLOR: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I was just reading my newly-printed pink copy of the County
Charter which says under Section 8-11.7 under Department of Water Supply Revenues, the
revenues of the Department of Water Supply shall be kept in a separate fund, and shall be such
as to make the Department of Water Supply self-supporting. So what you have in our budget are
self-supporting Rates and Fees. We've spent I think a lot of time over the past year and a half in
Water Resources Committee laying out our needs from a capital standpoint, operational
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standpoint, future expansion standpoint, and we have back calculated the necessary Rates and
Fees in order to accomplish that. We've put on a number of presentations. We've had a number
of recent meetings in Water Resources Committee, so I think all of the Members are pretty
familiar with our proposed Rates and Fees and why we're doing them. What you see is things
we've talked about. A continuation of something we started last year which is the migration of
fixed revenue versus variable revenue to match fixed costs versus variable costs, so we're
continuing the migration of the base charge versus the service charge to continue in that
direction. You see the rate increase which we've also recently talked about to cover operating
costs, the fee increases for meters which are built to cover or start moving toward coverage of
future expansion plans, and the water shortage rates which are new this year which are necessary
to deal with operational needs. We talked about all the details of this, again, in Water Resources
Committee. I don't think anyone who's followed this is surprised by what's in this budget. But
let me say, I think if you look back at the last 20 years of Water Rates and Fees, this is the first
year probably ever that the Water Rates and Fees presented in the budget are aligned with current
operations, future projected costs, operational needs, et cetera. And so I think for the first time
we've got Rates and Fees which are integrated with the operational plans of the Department. It's
moving forward in this direction that will allow us to define the Water Department's role, define
what our expectations are, what our resources are, and finally sort of get this Department, get
some clarity over what we're doing, what our resources are, and move forward with some of
these programs that people have talked about for so long. And again, I can answer questions on
any of the numbers, but I think we've talked them a lot in Water Resources Committee, I don't
think I need to go through them line by line. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, any questions before we have him proceed? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair And I just was going to ask you on, how you're
planning to proceed since we haven't in, at least in the Water Committee approved water
shortage rates. So are we going to say if we approve.. .1 mean the Water Shortage Bill, so should
we go forward in saying if we approve the bill these are going to be the rates or are we just going
to ignore those rates at this time?
CHAIR WHITE: My sense is that we should put them in. I don't know whether it's possible to put
them in conditionally or it would have to come back as a budget amendment.
MR. KANESHINA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Staff
MR. KANESHINA: I think it would probably best practice if it appears towards the end of our
deliberations. If that bill is not going to pass second and final reading that we should take it out
of Rates and Fees. If the Water Committee continues to deliberate on that water shortage fee
policy and then you guys make the policy decision to enable the charging those fees, then a
budget amendment could be entertained and we could put it into the Fiscal '14 Budget. But the
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policy should lead the budget, so I think we should take it out until the policy is determined to
put it in.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And that's my thoughts.
CHAIR WHITE: I think the purpose of the water shortage rates was not to generate money -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR WHITE: --it was to act as a disincentive -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR WHITE: --to water usage. So I don't know that...Mr. Baz or Mr. Taylor, were there any
revenues built into the budget based on the water shortage rates?
MR. TAYLOR: No, there were not.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so it's a non-issue for this Committee if they haven't built any revenues in.
And, you know, the purpose of this review is to establish essentially what the revenues
are.. .revenue changes are going to be with the rates changing and the meter fees changing
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right. So, in essence, the water shortage rates are not up for discussion
at this time?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. As far as I'm concerned we can hold that off until later, because we will revisit
this. This is basically just to take a first pass at it and -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: --see where we want to head.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: All right. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, Mr. Couch asked my question. I was curious to know about the
procedure. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And so, Director, please proceed with your explanation for those of us or those
not on the Water Committee or those who need some refresher.
MR. TAYLOR: Okay, thank you, Mr. Chair. So starting on Page 47 the first group of numbers, the first
four rows are water service charges for single-family dwellings with 5/8 inch meters. So you can
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see the increases from $1.75 to $1.80 at the low tier up to.. .then from at the highest tier 5.25 to
5.65. The second group of three numbers are for general water consumers which is everyone
else except ag from $1.75 to $1.80 per 1,000 gallons, and then from 4.80 to 4.95 per 1,000
gallons at the higher tier. The next, where it says size of meter, 5/8 inch all the way down to 8
inch, this is your base charge on your monthly bill, and you can see those going up 11.25 to $15
up to an 8 inch meter, $800 to $1,000. When you put all the numbers I just went through
together, it continues--as I mentioned in my opening comments--this migration of how we used
to bill with a very small fixed charge and a large portion in variable charge based on water use.
Because that did not match our expenses which have a larger portion of fixed expenses with a
smaller portion of variable expenses, essentially what was happening is if everybody went on
vacation and didn't use any water, we wouldn't have brought in enough money to cover our
fixed costs. So starting last year, the Members who were on Water Resources Committee last
year remember that our consultant came in, gave a big presentation, and we showed that in order
to have conservation rates we need to get fixed and variable revenues to match more closely
fixed and variable costs, and this continues that migration in that direction. So the rate increase
is a combination of the, this meter fee, the monthly service charge, if you want to call it that, plus
the usage, so it's between these two, the first seven columns plus all the meter service charges,
that's how you calculate the rate. So that's why there's some...you can't look at for the rate
increase by looking at any one of these numbers, you have to look at the calculation of all of it.
So at the bottom of the page are the similar rates for Agriculture. You see the low rate, $1.75 to
1.80 and then at the highest rate $1.10 to 1.15. Non-potable rates $1.10 also to 1.15, and on the
next page, the top of Page 48 you see the Agricultural base rates, 11.25 to $15 and then again an
8 inch, 800 to $1,000. Again, that continues that migration. We have...
CHAIR WHITE: Before you move on, questions, Members? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. And I'm not sure, Mr. Chair, whether this belongs in this
Committee or Water Committee, but we've run into a situation, I'm getting a lot of e-mails now
and a lot of questions about, especially in West Maui and South Maui where there's
condominiums. And you have this water service charges to "all other general water consumers",
and it's a situation where, for instance, and I'll use my own condo as an example. Our complex
has 112 units and we have 2 drinking water meters, so in essence by day two or day three we've
all reached the greater than 15,000 gallons even though some of us may be gone for 6 months out
of the year, that kind of thing. So where would we discuss how we can handle multifamily unit
situations? Would that be here because the rates are here broken out that way, or is this another
long-term policy thing that we may need to deal with in the Water Committee?
CHAIR WHITE: That's a question for...let Mr. Taylor take a whack at it, I have no idea.
MR. TAYLOR: Thank you, Mr. Couch and Chair. I think that's going to have to be something talked
about in Water Resources Committee, because as far back as anyone can remember, the core
philosophy and the baseline of how these rates are set up has been consistent with the way it is
now. The way we do it is the same way that Kauai does it and the Big Island. Honolulu does it a
little bit differently. It's something that a fundamental change in that philosophy would mean a
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brand new, very extensive rate study to kind of re-proportion the numbers to see how they come
out. It is not something that we could possibly do during this budget cycle to change during this
budget cycle. If there was an intention to do that, to run those numbers, to look at that, let me
just say we don't, we didn't put money in our budget this year to have a rate study to do that type
of analysis. So if that's something that we wanted to do for next year, we would need some
funding to do that, plus it would be kind of a mad rush to do it in time. So I know you're trying
to finish this budget but we're about to get started on next year's budget, so... 'cause Sandy likes
it really early. It might be something if we want to make a philosophical shift, I mean we might
be shooting for FY '16. So it's something that would be a lot more than we can do this year, we
might not even make next year. So but it is something if that's a change in philosophy,
obviously we can look at that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And mister...thank you, Mr. Taylor. And I bring that up because if I
remember the numbers correctly, there are about 18,000 condo units that this affects, which is a
lot. Which two things, one, it right now brings in a lot of revenue for the Department because
they're, everybody's going over 15,001 gallons a month, period. Which means that if we do, do
something to fix this disparity, it's going to cause issues with revenue for the Department which
mean they're going to have to raise rates again. So I appreciate Mr. Taylor's comments, and I
think this along with the Planning rates is a long and involved discussion that we need to have.
CHAIR WHITE: We have a lot of Rates and Fees that are not necessarily fair. I'll give you an
example. I took a Wailea hotel with 550 rooms and compared it to 550 lots in Maui Meadows.
The Maui Meadows usage is an average of I think 42,000 gallons per month. Each unit...and the
hotel use is usage is 7,000 gallons per unit. The Maui Meadows' homes pay the top rate on 65
percent of their usage, the hotel pays the top rate beginning at about 5 o'clock in the morning the
first day.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right, right.
CHAIR WHITE: So, you know, it's not fair necessarily. Why should somebody who's using only
7,000 gallons be, you know, starting early in the morning on the first day, to pay the highest rate,
but as Mr. Taylor appropriately points out, it's not an overnight fix because we need to know
what the heck the -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Ramifications.
CHAIR WHITE: --ramifications are. But I've asked them for information going back to 2004 as to
volume and rates and who's paying what, and I've asked the same of the Wastewater Department
and the Solid Waste folks so that later on I will be able to provide a little better understanding of
who's paying what bills and to what degree some of this is impacting some more than others, so.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair, for listening to that. Because, you know, even
though it's not the way we've done it forever, it's time to possibly think outside the box.
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CHAIR WHITE: Let me just see if I got the numbers right. Yeah, the...yeah, to put it in perspective,
the.. .it was 544 users in Maui Meadows used 22 million gallons, and the 544-room hotel used
4 million gallons per month. So the usage on the average home was 40,000...1 was a little high
on that, it was forty thousand, six, and the average per room at the hotel was seventy-five
hundred. And I don't...on the monthly, the hotel pays the high rate beginning or pays the high
rate on 99.6 percent of their water, and the Maui Meadows folks pay the high rate on 63 percent.
So, you know, you can look at it all day long and we're going to have a hard time coming up
with something that's really, you know, totally fair and balanced. So but that is something for
the Water Committee if you'd like to send something on to them. Okay. Mr. Taylor, one of the
things that I don't recall getting in the Water Committee was a calculation to help us understand
how you arrived at the increases in the various rates. I know that we've gone through the
explanation and the rationale, but I don't recall getting any type of calculations. And I'd like to
get a breakdown on what each of these rates is going to generate, and especially the meter
charges. 'Cause the meter charges are not going up by 5 percent, some of them are going up by I
believe over 40 percent. And the rate increase that has been publicized I believe is 5.2 percent.
Is that just the rate, just the general water consumer rates or is that inclusive of the meter fees?
MR. TAYLOR: Thank you, Mr. Chair That's two different questions. The answer to your first
question is last year when we went through Rates and Fees and our consultant was here, after
that meeting we finalized the Fiscal Year 2013 Water Rate Study that, that consultant did. And I
believe those were, this was transmitted to the Council. This is basically the math that came up
with the math behind the meter fees based on costs, and with this there were some proposed
increases for the future based on similar costs. We got a computer model that was used to do this
so that we can tweak the numbers for the future. But I think the answer to your question is really
the FY '13 rate study that I believe was previously transmitted which is all the detailed math.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. TAYLOR: So I would point you for that direction for the math. As far as your second question,
every combination of a certain size meter in a certain category, Ag, General, Residential has a
different exact calculation of what the increase is depending on how much water they use. So
there is no one number, because we don't have just a flat rate to say hey we raised everything
exactly 5 percent. So people who are using more water are probably going to have a larger
percentage versus, you know, other people in different categories are having a slightly smaller.
So the 5.2 was this... it was explained to me exactly how it was done. It was sort of this averaged
percent increase across the whole board. It may not be the exact increase of any one particular
customer, because all these different customers in different classes are having slightly different
rate increases. So that's.. .and for any more of exactly what the math is of how that was
calculated, I don't know, but that's what it's supposed to be, sort of a general overall increase of
that 5 percent or so.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: While we're talking about the meter fees and how they're computed
and, you know, we've all, I'm sure, been getting a lot of e-mails about people that are hearing
about the meter costs and are concerned. And I wanted to ask the Director, one of the questions
that I get in these letters is some intimation or allegation that some people were promised to be
grandfathered at a certain amount at a certain point, and they wanna know well if this person got
it, why not me. Can we hear a little bit about that?
MR. TAYLOR: The only thing I'm aware of is.. .and I don't think that's about rates, I think that's about
fees.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: The meter fee.
MR. TAYLOR: I think that's about the meter fee.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah, the meter fee.
MR. TAYLOR: Is that.. .let me pull out the section. Maui County Code 14.13, Upcountry Meter
Issuance Provisions state that Water System Development Fees--which are the meter fees--as of
April, 1993, will apply to requests of applicants on the priority list as of October 31, 2001 up to a
maximum of 3 lots. What this means is the priority list applicants before that are locked in at the
price of $3,350 for a 5/8 inch meter. Everyone after this date, October 31, 2001 is at whatever
fee the current fee is at that time.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: What was the rationale for that date and for that deal?
MR. TAYLOR: I can only guess--and I would just be guessing--is that the Council decided at that time
that whoever was on that list as of that day, they were saying we're grandfathering all of you,
and after that you're going to pay the going price at the time. I mean wasn't around
when this happened, but just reading it, it seems that there was a very clear decision by this body
to lock those fees in before that date and have everybody after that date pay going market value.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Now the suggestion, Chair, that's being made by the people that I'm
getting contacts from are saying why can't you do that for the people that are on the Upcountry
water meter list as of the date when we stopped taking people. We want it to be grandfathered,
too, because why should they get a deal and not us.
MR. TAYLOR: Okay. If you'd like me to respond to that.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, please.
MR. TAYLOR: You can. And back to the Water Resources Committee meeting of February 27 th , we
gave a number of scenarios. Bottom line is what we said is moving forward with all the
infrastructure we have to build, we're going to need to bring in about $26,000 for every 5/8 inch
meter that goes out. Okay. Somehow, rates, fees, something If you.. .if this body decides it's
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fair to grandfather anybody or everybody before a certain date, that's fine. We're going to have
to bring in that revenue some other way. We also showed you some different options of if we
don't bring in that money, how much rates have to go up to compensate. So if that's something
this body wants to do, of course you're free to do that, just remember that if we're going to move
forward, that revenue has to come through rates, so rather than the rates being balanced, the
rates, the monthly rates will go up to make up that difference. And we've already given you the
information so you can see how much you'll be shifting that from meter fees back towards
monthly rates. So that was the purpose of our previous Council meeting and the presentation to
show you that, look, you've got to bring the money in one way or another and we gave you a
wide range of options that if you shift one lower, the other ones go higher and, you know, back
and forth. But the total revenue is, has to be brought in. We don't make a profit. Somehow
we're going to have to bring in the revenue. So that's really a policy decision.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: May I continue, Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I understand what you're saying, and of course, I understand what these
people are saying. They're saying, you know, you promised us we'd get on the list and you
haven't taken care of us and now you're going to penalize us, it's not fair. So we wanna be
locked in on the current meter rates, and everybody who comes after us, well, they'll have to deal
with whatever. And so to me that's a legitimate concern for the Water Committee to discuss.
We have to decide one way or another. I understand their point and I understand ours.
MR. TAYLOR: And again, what we presented at the last...we recognized that. Our core, I suppose,
philosophy that we're proposing in the budget is that the people getting the most benefit are the
people getting the meters. When the people signed up, they didn't, it didn't cost money to sign
up on the list, it was free. There was no promise made that the meter fee would stay the same.
There seemed to be a very clear, bright line drawn by this body. This body didn't say in the
ordinance that I quoted a little earlier, whenever you sign up on the list in the future you'll be
locked in at that rate. It seemed like this Council made a bright line saying everybody before this
date, you'll be locked in, but everybody after isn't. I mean it seemed like that...from the
language in that ordinance it doesn't...it seemed like Council made a bright line, and as far as
fairness, I mean we had a lot of discussions about this. Again, the people getting the meters are
getting the value, so they're paying the lion's share of the cost. That's the direction we think we
should go in. If you grandfather them in, you're basically raising the rates on the people that
aren't getting any additional service, so the question is, is it fair to them that they're paying more
to subsidize someone else getting a meter even more so? So obviously this is all about fairness.
We batted this back and forth. The reason we're...meters are currently $6,000 for a 5/8 inch
meter, the real cost needs to be $26,000. Our proposal to double them to 12 is still well below
cost, and our idea to come in and raise them $2,000 a year is still going to be well below cost.
So it's basically a balanced approach that says the majority of the cost should be put on the
people getting the value, but we are a community and everyone's also going to help but there's a
limit to that help. And the people getting the value should pay for the lion's share of the cost.
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So that is our philosophy that we're proposing. Obviously, if the Council feels differently, that's
up to you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Just one last remark and I'll give it up. This whole issue of fairness is
really difficult, because what may seem fair to you doesn't seem fair to me or somebody else.
You know we all pay for things that we don't receive benefit from. There's a lot of things we
pay for in this community that I don't participate in but I'm willing to pay, and I don't see water
being any different because of what it is. Water is one of those things that we gotta have, we all
gotta have, and it's the basis of our life, it's the basis of our economy, it's the basis of growth.
And it's just too big a deal, it can't be done without a great deal of thought. You know when we
first put the proposal forward, when you first.. .1 thought boy this makes perfect sense, I like it
and everything, but the more I talk to people and the more I discuss it, the more difficult it
becomes because you hear the different sides and you hear the cases. So we're going to have a
lot of fun in the Water Resources Committee. Thank you.
MR. TAYLOR: And, Mr. Chair, if I could just kind of put on a cap on that. We recognize how difficult
it is which is why we didn't just come and say this is what we want to do. We started by saying,
look we've got, you know, nine options, we're recommending one of those, but we
without the other eight or however many there were in front of you so that you don't have
to calculate your own option, you can simply as a body choose one of the other ones. They're
predefined for you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes.
MR. TAYLOR: They're all balanced economically, and if you choose one of the other ones, we're
ready to take that and change moving forward to meet whatever your policy choices are.
But we wanted to make it clear what we're choosing but clearly give you the other menu of
options, so obviously as the policy-making body we will follow your direction.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions or comments? Okay, Mr. Taylor, on the size of the meters,
the...when you were referring to the 5.2 percent, that did not include this, the fees based on the
size of your meters, is that correct?
MR. TAYLOR: It's tied to that. It's the.. .basically it's I think the rate, how much more you'll pay for
the same usage of water, so it's a mixture of the usage fee plus the fixed monthly meter service
charge.
CHAIR WHITE: But in the budget your revenue increase is 8.1 percent.
MR. TAYLOR: I'm going to ask one of our fiscal staff to come down and explain exactly how they
calculated these numbers, because it's.. .the calculation methodology is a little beyond me.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Because I was under the impression that the 5.2 percent was the increase in
the, in just the water rates, not the meter fees.
MR. TAYLOR: And I see neither my Fiscal Office or my Assistant Fiscal Officer standing up so one of
them will stand up and come down here and explain this.
CHAIR WHITE: Or we can call the Sergeant at Arms and have him drag them down here.
MR. TAYLOR: They can both come.
CHAIR WHITE: Which one of you is the Sergeant at Arms?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair, I think we need a recess.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, we'll take a brief recess for them to gather the information. Recess at the call
of the Chair
(gavel). . .

RECESS:

2:07 p.m.

RECONVENE:

2:12 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . (gavel). . . The Budget and Finance meeting will come back to order. Just to
provide some clarity, what I'm referring to is on Page 73 of the Mayor's Budget under Water
Service Fees, and the last paragraph states, the anticipated revenue from the water service fees is
526 million, an increase of 4.1 or 8.5 percent. Water service fees generate 69 percent, blah, blah,
blah. So I was under the assumption that the 5.2 percent was combined with the meter increases
as well, but you're saying that the increase may be because of Carryover/Savings?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: No.
CHAIR WHITE: Well that's what the Budget Director...
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, we have Helene Kau here as well. We were just asking for clarification on how
you came up with that number and I appreciate you pointing that out. As.. .well, I'll let her
explain, she's the expert in the Water section here.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MS. KAU: So, Chair, the...
CHAIR WHITE: Please identify yourself for the record.
MS. KAU: Oh, I'm Helene Kau, I'm the Assistant Fiscal Officer with the Department of Water Supply.
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CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
MS. KAU: And what we refer to as charges for current services is merely a portion of the total revenue
for purposes of the budget, so charges for current services for purposes of this calculation would
include fees associated with water usage as well as fees, monthly fees that we charge per meter.
When we look at total revenue, that total revenue includes other sources of revenue, the bulk of
which is carryover revenue from the prior fiscal period. So when we get the 5.2, the 5.2 is
5.2 percent of the charges...an increase of 5.2 percent only on the charges for current services,
not total revenue.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So the 5.2 percent then does include the meter fees, not the water rate
MS. KAU: It includes the water rate and it includes meter fees as defined by monthly meter charges per
meter.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MS. KAU: Not water system development fee.
CHAIR WHITE: Right.
MS. KAU: Correct.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So the increase then is.. .the 5.2 percent is how much more in revenue?
MS. KAU: It's about 2.6 million.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And what is your Carryover/Savings?
MS. KAU: Our carryover revenue is about 9.8 million.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And your cash being used for capital expenditures this year is 16 million?
MS. KAU: I believe that is correct. Twelve million of that is Unrestricted, it's a transfer to our Capital
Replacement Fund. Four million of that is from Water System Development Fees.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MS. KAU: And that is considered Restricted Revenue, it can only be used for certain types of CIP
projects.
CHAIR WHITE: And what types of projects?
MS. KAU: I believe it's source and storage, and transmission. Thank you.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Okay, Members, other questions? And we're still on Pages 47 and the top of
48. No questions? Okay, we can always come back if you think of something later. We can
proceed with Page 49.
MR. TAYLOR: Thank you, Mr. Chair. At the bottom of 48 there's one line that's changed, restoring of
water service after 12:00 noon for locked meters, $100. This is because sometimes people come
in after noon where they're, due to lack of bill payment they've, their meter's been locked and
they want it turned on. By that point in time, in order to get somebody out there, we're incurring
overtime. So if people come in before that, we don't incur overtime, but so we're requesting this
extra charge so people, if they want it turned on, on overtime then we're requesting this charge
for that. Everything on Page 49...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Wait.
CHAIR WHITE: Any questions on that?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Anything after noon is overtime? By the time they get
back to the...
MR. TAYLOR: They come to the window on the fifth floor by let's say noon, and we have to call the
baseyard, schedule somebody, somebody has to go wherever this is. The staff that puts meters in
works 7:00 to 3:30, so if they're not back at the baseyard by 3:30, we're incurring overtime. So
as long as we find out by noon that we're going to do this, you know, we can get that done, get
the people back to the baseyard and have them leave on time. But if we find out after that, by the
time we schedule that and the person goes out, does it and comes back, they're on overtime. So
this is just a line in the sand. Obviously if somebody's, you know, 100 meters away from the
baseyard...but if somebody's really, really far away, you know, we still might pick up some
overtime. So this is just a rough number, you can see it's $100, it's not an exact number. It's
just showing that if you want our staff to do something on overtime you've got to pay, and if you
want to wait until the next day and do it on straight time, obviously, you don't have to.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any other questions on 49? Okay.
MR. TAYLOR: And then the costs, the changes from 49 on, there's a number of items that we do for
private development to tap lines and do other kinds of work where our staff goes out and does
work which is charged to the contractor/developer/applicant. These are the costs we use to bill
them. So these costs are calculated from existing costs. They're just really updates, that's why
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they're small updates, you'll see they're not very big. We're not choosing these because of any
philosophy, these are basically just the accountants go through and look at what have we been
paying and try to really adjust the actual costs that we're charging to what our, basically what our
previous year's costs were. So they're minor adjustments so that when the Water Department
does work for you, tapping your line, et cetera, we're giving you a fair bill. So that's what all the
rest of the costs are, they're minor adjustments based on real costs.
CHAIR WHITE: Questions, Members? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. On Page 49, Mr. Taylor, it looks like our labor costs that
you're charging for everybody has gone down which is rather unusual. Each of the numbers has
gone down, not by much but they have gone down. Is that...
MR. TAYLOR: I, all I can say is the actual job costs come in, and analysis is done of what these things
are actually costing us, and the accounting staff comes up with these numbers. Exactly how
they're crunching those numbers and why it went down, I don't know.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Mr. Chair, are you going just on Page 49 or any of the...
CHAIR WHITE: If you have any other things that you would like to ask questions on, on the, either 49
or...I've got a question related to it -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: --if you want to move.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, 'cause I have 51 when you're ready.
CHAIR WHITE: The hourly rate that we're charging, does that include, I mean, does that include
equipment charge for the, say for the trucks or the, does it include fringes? What's in there?
MR. TAYLOR: If you look on Page 50, you'll see additional breakdowns where you'll see specific
equipment of specific trucks. You know there's numbers for boom trucks and different types of
materials. Really, if you look at Pages 49 through 55, you basically see a whole menu of cost
items of which any project will have some or many of those things, and this is the menu of costs.
So you can see there's different costs for different machines, different equipment, different size
valves, and the total cost of the job is based on these numbers.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, but the job costing for labor, does that include fringes?
MR. TAYLOR: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: At what rate?
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MR. TAYLOR: I believe it's probably the County rate. Every year we get a memo from the Finance
Department that says the County fringe is, it's usually in the neighborhood of 1.7, 1.8, something
like that. They update that every year, so it's whatever the Department of Finance says the
fringes are.
CHAIR WHITE: But they give us two rates which, they give us 65 percent and 85 percent.
MR. TAYLOR: I don't know but I'm sure our accounting staff is using the appropriate rate for the
appropriate calculations, they're putting it at that.
CHAIR WHITE: . . . (inaudible). . . using the higher of the two.
MR. TAYLOR: I'm sure they're using the appropriate one if that's the higher one.. .they've been doing
this for a long time, and I think they have a very good working relationship with the Finance
Department. So I, we will check on that, but I would feel very comfortable that they know
which numbers to use for what calculations.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. And the Chair's interest is just if we're doing work for private companies that
we're recouping the, you know, all the appropriate costs, and I know you probably are, I just
would like to know which of those rates we're using. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair On Page 50 talking about the patching,
especially the hot mix and cold mix. My understanding from our discussion with Mr. Goode,
that the prices fluctuate all the time, every year. Are you just keeping with a straight price and if
we actually happen to get it for less, that's, we make a little bit off of it? Or how does that work?
MR. TAYLOR: And if it's a little more, we take a little loss. I mean there's.. .we're not... all of these
costs are averaged and then charged. They're not...we're not changing them based on the cost
of asphalt that day, so yeah, we're doing them now and it's going to apply for a whole year. And
if the price of asphalt goes through the roof, we'll take a loss on that. And if the price of asphalt
plummets then we'll make money on that. These are.. .and that's why they'll be adjusted next
year again. So they're adjusted every year. They're approved in the budget as what we're
charging, but they're really based on, you know, last year plus some prediction of next year.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So no change? What you're saying is there's no change from last year?
MR. TAYLOR: There is no.. .we're not asking for a change
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, any questions on the remaining pages of charges? Do you have a
sense of how much outside work you bill in a year?
MR. TAYLOR: I do not know the answer to that.
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CHAIR WHITE: And do we, how do we...20,000...200,000.
MR. TAYLOR: About $200,000 my staff is saying.
CHAIR WHITE: So are we predicting roughly the same amount of work next year?
MR. TAYLOR: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: Same amount of work and so slight increase in revenue.
MR. TAYLOR: Again, that revenue is balanced against the expenditure so it should.. .the idea of this is
that it balances whether it's more or less.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, any other questions on the rates?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Chair'?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair And, Mr. Taylor, on Page 51 right off the bat,
the gate valve, 21/2 inch, looks like it went down significantly when all the other gate valves went
up. Is that a misprint or just a quirk of gate valves?
MR. TAYLOR: I didn't notice it until you brought it up, but again I'm...we have a warehouse and a
warehouse staff that buys things in bulk. They put things out to bid, they're looking for the best
prices, and I can only say that we look at real costs from the previous year to calculate what the
costs, projected costs for the next year. So for whatever reason there was an adjustment based on
whatever the real cost of the smaller gate valves were.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And I'm assuming that's the case for this whole matrix,
materials unit cost?
MR. TAYLOR: All of these unit costs, again, are calculated based on what our actual costs were.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. TAYLOR: So those are adjusted.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So it appears that copper went down, copper type K except for a copper
union, 21/2 inch copper union, copper to male went significantly up. I'm just...it's...usually
there's slight changes all the way around, but then there's numbers that just jump out at you that
it's hugely different.
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MR. TAYLOR: And Assistant Fiscal Officer Kau is going to answer that question, and here she is.
MS. KAU: Thank you. As Director Taylor said, Chair, the costs, again, are based on actual costs that
we incur, so the extent to which some of these items move through our warehouse more quickly,
we'll purchase more of them at the current cost and usually that current cost is higher. So in
instances where you see a higher cost, it's because it's probably something that we use very
frequently...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Significantly higher. I mean there's...
MS. KAU: Right, right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
MS. KAU: And then for some of the others where the cost is lower it's probably very old stock, we may
not use it at all. It's all based on average costs, average actual costs.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. In that case, you know, like I said, I just noticed quite a few
here. There is one thing on Page 53, just a curiosity. The C to C material costs, Ts, 11/2 inch x
1 x 1, you went from no cost to zero cost. Just any...out of curiosity why that change is in there.
MS. KAU: You know I believe that may have been, that may just have been an error, and perhaps just
had dashes previously and now it's zero.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, I was just curious on that, Mr. Chair That's all.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thanks.
CHAIR WHITE: Further questions, Members? Seeing none, unless you have further comments?
Okay, well we'll revisit these later on after we take a closer look. Thank you very much for your
presentation. And if there're no further questions, we'll let the Water Department go back to
work. Seeing none, thank you very much. And, Members, our next section is the Special
Purpose Revenues, Revolving and Special Funds. We'll just take a five-minute recess.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: What page is that?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Right after Water.
CHAIR WHITE: It's in the Appendixes. We'll take a five-minute recess so we can all get on the right
page. . . . (gavel). . .

RECESS:

2:29 p.m.
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RECONVENE:

2:47 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . The Budget and Finance Committee will come back to order.

SPECIAL PURPOSE REVENUE
CHAIR WHITE: We will be proceeding with Special Purpose Revenues, Schedule of Revolving and
Special Funds for Fiscal Year 2014. And it is Appendix A, Section 2, I believe. Is that correct,
Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: That is correct. And this is the, it's Page 34 of your ordinances that we submitted, and this
is one of the ones we submitted a fix on the page numbers, because there was two
Page number 34s. So the revised one has a 34 and a 35, no two 34s. So thank you for your
patience on that. So, Mr Chair, these revolving or special funds are set up in, by Code or by
State law, and you can see here that...or by Charter, I guess, State Charter as well...County
Charter, excuse me. The, they go A through R, and they have specific purposes that are
defined. Some of these have provisos that state, you know, for certain items either employee
count that are authorized to be spent on that or provided that a certain amount of money gets
spent for a certain project or grant. We can go through each one if you'd like, Mr. Chair, or...
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I think for the new Members especially it would be helpful, and for some of us
older Members it'd be good to have a review of the purpose. And obviously the numbers are
fairly clear, but let's take them each...
MR. BAZ: So, Mr. Chair, Item A, the Housing, Interim Financing, and Buyback Revolving Fund is a
fund, Maui County Code 3.32, and the description basically is that it's, the money shall be
deposited into the Housing and Interim Financing and Buyback Revolving Fund received by the
County from banking institutions, for the purpose of providing interim financing for County
projects, pursuant to the authorization granted in this chapter, and for the purpose of purchasing
housing units pursuant to repurchase options and other buyback provisions granted to the County
under agreements with homeowners under the County's housing programs or any agreement
granting such rights to the County. In that 3.32 there are 16 projects listed that are a part of this,
and I don't want to go through all 16 of them but they're either rental or housing projects. We
have...last year, just a note, has significant amount of revenue in that from a Villas at Kenolio
repurchase. We were able to, it looks like, sell a couple of units over there, No. 16K and No.
10H as part of the Finance Revolving Fund. And we currently.. .so that's why our anticipated
revenues for most of these are based on averages over the last three years, that's why you see a
significant increase in that. The average came out to $167,000, but we're projecting the balance
as of 6/30/2013 at $654,483 for that purpose.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, questions on the Housing and Interim Financing Fund? Okay.
Moving on to Naval Air Station, Kahului Airport.
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MR. BAZ: Sure. The, NASKA, you know, I always grew up with it being called NASKA and never
knew what it stood for, so now, you know, we all know what it stands for. The Naval Air
Station, Kahului Airport. We operate a sewage pump station over there. Basically, it's a State of
Hawaii facility which services the Kahului Airport and is connected to the County sewage
system. The State has requested the County to maintain and operate this pump station, and has
agreed to pay for the operations and maintenance costs. And so this is what we're expecting to
receive from the operating and maintenance costs. It basically runs itself unless there's anything
major thing. We do inspections over there once in a while.
CHAIR WHITE: So the...
MR. BAZ: We could talk to the director but I recollect some discussion of them possibly upgrading the
station in the near future.
CHAIR WHITE: It seems like a very low amount. Is the $218 what we intend to or expect to collect
from the State?
MR. BAZ: Yes. Well, again, it's based on averages. It looks like we only maintain.. .we don't
maintain it every year. There's revenue, Fiscal Year 2008 showed revenue of 4,000 almost 400
dollars; 2009 was zero; Fiscal Year 2010 was $1,412; Fiscal Year '11 was $1,205; Fiscal
Year '12 was zero. So it fluctuates back and forth.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. It sounds like $218 is below the averages.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, because that would be...'11 which we received $1,200, '12 was zero, and '13 was
zero.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. BAZ: So far is zero.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Members, any questions? Not exactly one of the big swingers on our budget.
Fire Hazard Removal Revolving Fund.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair, pursuant to Chapter 132 HRS, the County Fire Chief is authorized to make
such expenditures as may be necessary to render buildings or premises safe from fire where the
owner or occupant neglects or refuses to do so. The expenses incurred by such action, the Fire
Chief, shall be recoverable against the owner and occupant. So basically what happens is we'll
go out and clean up if there's a fire hazard, we go and clean it up. This is a way for us to recoup
that, those costs back. We can charge those costs to the money that's in here and then recoup it
back from the landowner.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any questions, Members? Mr. Couch.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair So you're anticipating no revenues? In other
words, the Department's not going to go out and clean up somebody's mess and then charge
them for it? Or are they just not going to go out? 'Cause I mean I think that's a very valuable
service and something that they should be doing a lot, because we do get calls and e-mails and
complaints saying, hey, you know, this guy's lot is full of hazardous, you know, it's a big fire
hazard, who's going to clean it up?
MR. UEOKA: Chair, if I may?
CHAIR WHITE: Sure.
MR. UEOKA: I guess ultimately that question is most appropriate for the Department of Fire and
Public Safety, but I do know from working with one of the captains there on the Fire Code
changes, it's very difficult to do that. And they have been getting pretty good compliance with
just letting the people know, hey, clean your yard. So it's not that they're not doing anything,
it's just they haven't been going out as much and doing the, getting the -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Actual cleanup.
MR. UEOKA: --contract.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. UEOKA: You know 'cause it's a lot of work on their end also.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, yeah.
MR. UEOKA: So thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Next is the Plan Review, Permitting Process, and Inspection Revolving Fund.
MR. BAZ: So, Mr. Chair, that is part of our Building Codes, 16B, and.. .let's see, 16.26B.
CHAIR WHITE: Is this one that is limited to the DSA? Development Services Administration? It does
not include the Planning Department, right?
MR. BAZ: That's correct. This is, as it describes, money received for plan review, the permit
processing, and the inspections that occur through the Development Services Administration,
and you can see that we project to receive about $675,000 in that. And with a balance as of 6/30
of 3,391,000. I can get the historical revenue if you'd like. And then the details of it are in the
Department of Public Works as was discussed the other day with the Director.
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CHAIR WHITE: Do you remember offhand what the drawdown is anticipated to be this year? I know
it's in Public Works, I don't remember what it was.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, let me pull that out. It looks like the Revolving Fund is projected to expend around
$1.4 million this year.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. BAZ: That's on Page 592 of the proposed budget.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Members, any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair Mr. Baz, that's a lot of money to be just sitting
there. It.. .and you're limited to 14 equivalent personnel, so if you look at that dollar amount
divided by 14, that's 280,000...290,000 per person. So is there something we can do with that
fund or is it just going to sit there and get bigger and bigger every year?
MR. BAZ: Actually, if you look at the projected revenue of 675,000 and the estimated expenditures of
$1.4 million, that program could see a loss of around $750,000. So it fluctuates based on the
economy, the number of building permits and different things that they receive, and it could be a
collection of when they were very busy and then now they're not as busy, they're spending more
than they're bringing in.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And so that $1.4 million then is for the 14 equivalent personnel?
. (inaudible). . .
MR. BAZ: Yeah. If you look on Page 592, they're projecting the wages and salaries for those 14
individuals at $672,492. And then another $633,000 in operations, materials and supplies, other
costs. I think they pay for their rent out of there, different things.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So that whole fund provides for the 14 people and it pays for
. (inaudible). . .
MR. BAZ: And the operations of it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And the operations, right.
MR. BAZ: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
-51 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 11, 2013

CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, the question I had was in 2013.. .well in 2012 their operations expense was
$277,000, and in 2013 it jumped to 740. Do you recall what cost items were transferred in? Or
what represents that increase? And so I'm not on the page.
MR. BAZ: Where are you reading that from? I'm sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: I'm reading it from the Details, Page 17-89. I just have a loose page.
MR. BAZ: If you give me a minute, Mr. Chair, I'll pull up the Details.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. BAZ: That's seventeen dash -UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Eighty-nine
MR. BAZ: --eighty-nine?
CHAIR WHITE: Eighty-nine.
MR. BAZ: We'd have to verify with the Director. I know they, at some point in the recent past the
inspectors moved to the old First Hawaiian Bank Building in Kahului. I don't know when that
was or when that rent...I can try, I can look that up.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And, you know, if the expenses are going to exceed the revenues by that
amount, the fund doesn't look like it's self-sustaining It's got enough money to cover the
expenses for at least for a couple more years but.
MR. BAZ: And, Mr. Chair, I think if we want to have further discussion about the details of the
operations and the revenue expenditure, it might be good to have the Director of Public Works
here.
CHAIR WHITE: We'll send him a note requesting an explanation of the increase in cost, and I think
you're probably right, it's probably the move to the old First Hawaiian Bank Building.
Members, I think this is probably another item that we want PIA to take up. This is cost
recovery as well, so it should be...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah. I mean if you're gonna do it there.
CHAIR WHITE: Right.
MR. BAZ: Yes. Many of these items in the Revolving Funds were set up for cost recovery.
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CHAIR WHITE: Right.
MR. BAZ: So that, yeah, that would be a good thing to discuss. As I mentioned, we would appreciate
that discussion and future planning as well. Okay, so the next item E is the Highway
Beautification and Disposal of Abandoned Vehicles Revolving Fund. It's County
Code 3.25.030. Basically, it implements the State Statute Chapter 286 of Hawaii Revised
Statutes, and the Director of Finance charges fees for different items. And one of those fees that
they charge is the highway beautification fee, so when you register your car, that fee is set and
then that goes into this revolving fund. And it is to be used to.. .and administered by the County
for the purposes of beautification and other related activities including but not limited to animal
management program, carcass removal, Community Work Day, beautification concerning
highways under the ownership, control, and jurisdiction of the County, and to defray the
additional cost of disposition and other related activities of abandoned vehicles as proscribed in
Chapter 290 HRS. So this one you can see we do receive a pretty significant amount of revenue,
and it will be expended in the provided areas here. We have one equivalent personnel paid for
out of this fund, and $703,000 for the Metal and Abandoned Vehicles program in the Department
of Environmental Management, Solid Waste Division. Also, $36,516 of it is for a Recycling
Program Assistant, $170,000 is a grant to the Community Work Day, and we use $10,000 of this
fund to keep the beautification of the mini bypass in Paia.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, questions? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair Lots on this one. Mr. Baz, you mentioned that
the highways that this is involving is only County highways, is that correct?
MR. BAZ: That's what the Code says, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I'm just curious as to what County highways we have 'cause usually
the highways are State. Or does this fund, can this fund be used for the State? Because quite
frankly, the State is dropping the ball big time on certainly Mokulele Highway. Every time I
drive that, it just irks me that they've let that landscaping go badly, and that's our gateway into
half of the revenue in this County. Half...
CHAIR WHITE: Don't exaggerate.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well I'm sorry, a third, you're right, a third. And then the other third is
on the West Side which if you look at the bypass already, Mr. Guzman and I traveled that last
night and it's amazing that there's weeds all over that and brown, you know, dirty.. .1 mean
brown, dying grass. And I'm just, you know, it's appalling that the State highways other than-and I will give them credit--other than the road widening on Honoapiilani from Aholo to Shaw
Street. Beautiful. There's a couple weeds in a couple spots but it's beautiful, but everywhere
else it's horrible. Can we use these funds for that or can we, you know, does the State have their
revolving funds that we can tap and get people out there? Because I mean it's just, you know, it
gnaws at me every time I drive on Mokulele Highway.
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CHAIR WHITE: Well the question is can we generate more funds, because right now the fund is, the
expenditures for this coming year, the 906,000 out of-COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: One point two million.
CHAIR WHITE: --the revenue of 1.2 million. So we're using up most of it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Two million, yeah. Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: The current balance is 1,096,000. So -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR WHITE: --we would have to find a way to generate more.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Or get whatever the State puts in their.. .1 believe that's in their vehicle
registration, right? And they have a highway beautification amount, I believe. Well let's, you
know, get them to use the dang stuff on Maui or something. It's just it's getting to the point
where it's embarrassing.
CHAIR WHITE: Well it is frustrating. I think we all have the same concern that both the State and the
County know how to build things, we just don't necessarily always put the money towards
maintaining them after they're built.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well I do have to say for the Parks Department to say, give a thumbs
up to the Parks Department. So far the roundabout and the bike path on Liloa is doing quite well
and they're keeping it up and maintaining it So at least the County's living up to its potential.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Ms. Crivello, you had a question?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yes, on the Metals and Abandoned Vehicles program. Is that the
amount that is expended through your RFPs for your collections of the metals and abandoned
vehicles? Or is just that what's picked up on the side of the road?
MR. BAZ: As far as expenditures out of the fund...see I'm trying to think...look and see...you know
we'd have to get more details from the Department.
CHAIR WHITE: I've got the.. .1 don't know the exact details but the, part of it is for gas and diesel,
miscellaneous supplies of the contractual service amount of 420,000, another for other services,
67, and then a County grant subsidy of 120. If you'd like us to provide or get the details -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah, and if that includes --
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CHAIR WHITE: --from the Department, we'd be happy to do that.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --all three islands?
CHAIR WHITE: And would you like it identified as to where the -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: --which district the money's being spent in?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Right.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: We'll do that. Other questions, Members? Seeing none, let's move on to the next.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, the...F is the Molokai Diversified Agricultural Revolving Loan program that was
enacted through Session Law in 1988 as Act 387. It looks like in review of that act, very, very
briefly, earlier part of today, there was $250,000 appropriated from the State Legislature for the
County to loan out to individuals who would like to do diversified agriculture on the island of
Molokai. And it looks like there's been no loans to date on that. I don't know if Corp. Counsel
had a chance to review why, but in looking at it, basically there's no incentive for an
organization to go and use this funds versus using USDA funds which are going to be cheaper
than these funds. The rate has got to be set forth...the rate that they pay back is set forth in the
law, so I'm assuming that could be a part of the problem.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Is this... Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Is this with the Department of Ag? I mean or is this monies with
the County?
MR. BAZ: Yes, this is money that was appropriated in 1988 to the County.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: And no one applied and you have no idea why?
MR. BAZ: As far as I know, yeah, no, that's
. The Office of Economic Development may have
more information about the details of it, but like I said, just in my initial glance at it, it doesn't
look like it would be very cost effective. It's not a grant, it's a loan, and the loan rates are set
forth as comparable to other ag loan rates.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Do you know what those rates are?
MR. BAZ: No, I don't.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Can we get that information?
CHAIR WHITE: Is the loan rate set by the HRS?
MR. UEOKA: If I may, Chair? The rate, each loan shall bear interest conforming to the Department of
Agriculture's agricultural loans rate policies and practices. So it's whatever the -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: According to DOA.
MR. UEOKA: --Department of Ag's rate is. I think one of the trying ones is, Section I says no loan
shall be granted unless financial assistance is not otherwise available to the applicant. So I guess
this would have to be the only avenue available, then I.. .maybe that's why no one used it. I
really don't know either.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Maybe no one was aware of this, too.
CHAIR WHITE: Could very well be. Members, any other questions? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Maybe more of a comment or maybe something in support of
Ms. Crivello's district, but it's my understanding that a lot of the agriculture that's there or some
of it anyway is being taken away because there isn't enough water. So is, can some of this
money be put towards water...I mean apparently the Molokai Coffee dropped half of their,
50 percent of their bushes because they couldn't get enough water.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I don't know if that's the problem or the high rates with Molokai
Coffee's. Chair'? Just for clarification, I think. . . (inaudible).. .
CHAIR WHITE: Could you speak a little closer to your mic?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Sorry. I think that needs to be clarified with the comments from
Councilmember Couch. It could be because of the high rates -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Of water?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --not the holding back of the waters. And it could be a matter of
two things, it could be because of the drought situation that we're experiencing or have been
experiencing. So I don't think it's so much of not having the water, because I think Coffee's
come with our MIS, if I'm not mistaken. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair
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CHAIR WHITE: Other questions? Okay, well it would be interesting to see if there's no interest in the
loans, maybe it can be, that money can be transferred to another project on Molokai. Whether
it's...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Or find out--and I'll look into it too--as to why there have been no
applicants. I cannot imagine since 1988.
MR. UEOKA: Chair, if I may?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
MR. UEOKA: I believe if you guys want to use it for something other than to provide financing
opportunities for small business ventures in diversified agriculture on Molokai--and these are
loans again--you need State Legislature approval.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, okay. Good point. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, moving on to Construction Plan Review Revolving Fund.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. This is section...Chapter 8.24 of Maui County Code. It says that
each subdivision applicant shall include a filing fee as set forth in the annual budget, and
those...there's establishing...created a fund to be known as the Construction Plan Revolving
Fund [sic] where the fee is collected pursuant to this 18.24.010D which is the plan or other data
is required to be submitted, as part of the Code a plan review fee is paid upon submission. And
that goes into this fund for the hiring of persons employed or to assist in plan checking, permit
processing, and inspections. The fee may be also expended for payment of overtime for plan
checking, permit processing, and inspections. So, Mr. Chair, there's a total of $391,000 in that
fund, and I'd have to work with the Department 'cause it doesn't look like they expend any
money out of that fund at all for the last -CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, it looks like the only expenditure -MR. BAZ: --five years.
CHAIR WHITE: --is.. .well there isn't any expenditure. You've put $6,000 in the budget but it doesn't
seem like it's generating much revenue or expense.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, for, it looks like for the last few years.. .there was one in Fiscal Year 2009 where they
had $18,000 in revenue, but the rest of it has been 5,000 or less. For Fiscal Year '11 it was
2,250, Fiscal Year '12 was 2,550, for Fiscal Year '13 so far we've only received $500 in there so
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we estimated Fiscal Year '14's revenues at 1,858. But, yeah, I'm not sure why they're not
spending any of that money.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Questions, Members? What would be necessary if we were to decide to put
that money to use elsewhere?
MR. BAZ: I'm looking at Corp. Counsel 'cause I don't know...the County Code does...I mean the fees
are collected for a certain purpose -CHAIR WHITE: Right.
MR. BAZ: --as far as the County Code. I don't know if the Code or Charter allows us to utilize funds
collected for a certain purpose for a different purpose.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . . . (inaudible). . .
MR. BAZ: Eighteen point two four.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Ueoka, when you find your right page.
MR. UEOKA: Okay. Generally speaking, yeah, if we're collecting funds for a certain purpose, we
must expend the funds for that purpose. It would be the Council's, I guess, prerogative to see
how broadly we interpret the use under that section of the Code.
CHAIR WHITE: Right. Like with most fees. Okay, moving on to the next. Rental Housing
Development...
MR. BAZ: Okay. Rental Housing Development Revolving Fund is Chapter 3.34. Basically all County
rental housing project rent monies in excess of expenses shall be deposited into these funds.
From my understanding, there are no current rental housing, County rental housing projects that
develop any revenue, but we could verify that with the Department of Housing and Human
Concerns.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And the Liquor Education Fund.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Whoa, whoa, whoa.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, Mr. Couch. Sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Mr. Baz, can you say where this, what the
source of those funds is again, please?
MR. BAZ: Sure. The, 3.34.010, the purpose of the fund is that all County rental housing project rent
monies in excess of expenses shall be deposited in a revolving fund whose proceeds shall be
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used for the purposes of developing County rental housing projects. So there's, established the
fund, and the Director of Finance shall establish a separate account to record all revenues derived
and expenses incurred from this fund.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So that's essentially if we have a rental housing project, which we do, I
believe we have.. .well I don't know that we do. Ka Hale A Ke Ola is not us? That's right. That
might be something we.. .but we don't have any rental housing, County rental housing facilities?
MR. UEOKA: Chair, if I may? Again, the question probably best suited for the Director of Housing.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. UEOKA: I do work with them regularly, I do not believe the County manages any rental housing.
It's usually a nonprofit -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. UEOKA: --operation.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I'm just wondering if this might.. .1 mean there's not much money in
there now, 52...$53,000, but, you know, we have a couple nonprofits then doing stuff for us on
our behalf, again, Na Hale A Ke Ola.
MR. BAZ: Ka Hale A Ke Ola.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And.. .huh?
MR. BAZ: Actually...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Ka Hale, yeah, sorry.
MR. BAZ: Yeah. Member Couch...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Hale Mahaolu and those kind of...
MR. BAZ: Yeah. This could be, I guess, theoretically, used for the development that we're pursuing in
Kulamalu.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. BAZ: That's, as far as I know, that's the only County... 'cause it says specifically, developing
County rental housing project.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
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MR. BAZ: And theoretically they could use the $52,000 out of there for something in that development,
and...yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Yeah, I mean it's not that much money, but it, you know, we
have a huge need for rental housing, affordable rental housing. And if the County has to do it
and I'm not sure that we can do it as well as other people, but either way, I think we need to have
something, a little more discussion on that at another time maybe with Housing and Human
Concerns. But I mean there's, the fund is there and there's not much in it now, but ultimately
that might be something we can do to help increase our rental housing supply, affordable rental
housing supply. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Mr. Ueoka, you had something to add?
MR. UEOKA: No.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Let's proceed with the Liquor Education Fund.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. So the Liquor Education Fund as set up by HRS 281-16, 281-17(2),
and 281-17(3) sets up a Liquor Education Fund to be utilized by the Department of Liquor
Control for education of the licensees, and that is the current State Statute. I know there has been
efforts to amend that. I don't know what the current status of those efforts are, but that is
something that the Liquor Control.. .Liquor Department did discuss when they were here.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Ms. Baisa, you want to give us an update on...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: My favorite subject. I'd like to get my hands on 293,708 bucks, because
we could really use it to help with the misery of alcohol, but we ran into roadblocks at the
Legislature with our proposed legislation because the law is so clear about what it can and cannot
be used for. So as soon as this round of protecting our TAT and, you know, the issues that are
left at the Legislature are finished then we are going to regroup and start thinking about what
we're going to do for next year. We have to start our lobbying process right now, so as soon as
this is over we're going to bring this up again, we're going to try. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Was...I recall that part of the challenge was the use of fee revenues for things outside
of the Department expenses and licensees.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Correct, we'll have to amend the law, how it can be used.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. But I thought that was what we tried to do was to amend the law?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: We didn't...like I said, I don't think we had enough lead time. You
know what people don't understand is it takes a process to get any law amended. You gotta
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work on it a whole year ahead of time, you just don't go when Legislature opens and plunk it
down.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So we'll get started right away and we'll try again.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, it's a very worthwhile effort. Okay. Animal Management Revolving Fund.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. So Chapter 3.84 creates the Animal Management Revolving Fund,
and that fund if you'd like me to read the purpose, is to provide funds for animal management in
the County of Maui. Fees collected for licensing, impounds, redemptions, adoptions, and
pickups of animals shall be deposited in the Animal Management Revolving Fund and shall be
used to fund animal management programs. So we're expecting $54,437 in revenue. From my
understanding, that revenue goes back to the organization providing animal management for us
and that is the Maui Humane Society.
CHAIR WHITE: So would it be accurate to say that, that $54,000 in revenue is made up of license fees
and adoption payments and all the items listed or? I was under the impression it was just the
license fee.
MR. BAZ: Yes, Mr. Chair, it's just the license. If you look in Appendix A, Page 46 of the Ramseyer
version, Animal Management Revolving Fund. It lists there just dog licenses for neutered dogs,
unneutered dogs, a dog tag, and a duplicate dog tag.
CHAIR WHITE: And so why wouldn't the other revenues go in there?
MR. BAZ: We need to double check with the Department if those revenues are not...from my
understanding, they're not being collected by the Department. Those activities are happening
outside of the Animal Management program as defined in 3.84.
CHAIR WHITE: I think we.. .does the County get an accounting of the other revenues?
MR. BAZ: I'm not sure.
MR. UEOKA: Chair, if I may?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Ueoka.
MR. UEOKA: I believe the Department of Housing and Human Concerns, Grants Management
Division administers the grant agreement or the agreement we have with the Maui Humane
Society. We are not aware of exactly what they get in their, in the reporting required under every
County grant or other type of agreement.
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CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, the reason I ask is I don't recall ever seeing those numbers reflected. We have
the grant amount but we don't know what their revenues are. Don't believe so.
MR. BAZ: I have, again, I have the revenues that we collect for licenses as far as what's defined in...
CHAIR WHITE: Right, but I'm referring to the other ones -MR. BAZ: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: --that are, that I thought were going into that fund, but they don't seem to be.
MR. UEOKA: I e-mailed with the Department earlier today and I believe the Grants Management
Division is moving today or tomorrow, so their files are boxed up so it's not easily accessible.
But I do have an e-mail in asking for more information.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, I was just going to say I'd like to formally request that we get
that information if at all possible so we can see where that's going.
CHAIR WHITE: Staff, if you could make a note to request an accounting of all revenues and where
they go and what they're used for.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: For the Animal Management program or for all?
CHAIR WHITE: For all programs, because we provide them a grant to deal with the animal control -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR WHITE: --and I guess other parts of their operation, and we proviso certain amounts of it. But
I don't recall seeing a report and maybe Staff has it, but I don't recall seeing a report of their
other revenues. And I think the grant request that we have shows donations, and maybe it does
show income.
MR. KANESHINA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
MR. KANESHINA: You know we received something from the Department of Housing and Human
Concerns, it was in response to the Committee's earlier inquiry as to the budgets of the nonprofit
grantees that receive County funds, including the operations and revenues of the entity. We also
have an outstanding question to, inquiry to Corporation Counsel along the lines, similar lines as
to what's going on today, the questions of what funds should be going into the fund and if it
should just be dog tags or if it should be all the funds collected by our contractor or what. So
- 62 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 11, 2013

maybe we can just get some time to work with Corporation Counsel and the Department and get
that answer. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, because they have revenue for, well, they have revenues for a variety of
different things that they undertake. So, okay, if we would request that I would be.. .that'd be
good. What.. .1 believe.. .do you know whether the forms that they gave us for each grant
recipient includes the revenue? Other revenues?
MR. KANESHINA: It includes, you know, grants from other sources, donations, fundraisers, et cetera,
but it doesn't really provide a more granular detail of what the donations are.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, and I don't imagine that a charge for cremation of an animal or a charge for a
spay/neuter or a charge for an adoption would be considered a donation. I would, I imagine
that's other revenue, but anyway, we'll find out.
MR. UEOKA: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
MR. UEOKA: Under 3.84 I believe there's five items listed for, to enter into that Animal Management
Revolving Fund. I'm not saying that all those other things can't be included for your purposes.
But as far as 3.84 goes, it's only licensing, impound, redemption, adoption, and pickups. I don't
know what pickups means. Redemption, adoption, impounding, and licensing are all referenced
in 6.04, Chapter 6.04 of the County Code, and it creates the authority for.. .well not the authority
but it states that those fees will be set forth in the annual budget ordinance. But as far as all those
other types of items, those aren't really referenced in the County Code.
CHAIR WHITE: So you read off the adoptions and?
MR. UEOKA: Redemptions, impound, and licensing.
CHAIR WHITE: So are you saying that those items specifically should be going into this Animal
Management Revolving Fund?
MR. UEOKA: Not necessarily. Those are what the County, if the County collects 'em need to go into
the Animal Management Revolving Fund. Currently, I don't believe the County collects those
things, any of 'ern actually. I think the Humane Society takes care of that.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, but they're collecting it on our behalf.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Wouldn't that not still go into the same fund?
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MR. UEOKA: Again, through a contract, they're our contractor, so it's a step removed. And I think
it's, this is all something that we, as a County with the contractor--and when I say the County I
mean the Council also--can work out.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch, you had a question?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh no, I was just going to say wait a minute. Just because the County,
per se, doesn't collect it, the County requires that whoever's managing that facility collect it. So
I'm, I can certainly argue that, that's the County collecting it. I mean if not then we can, it looks
like we have some work to do in 3.84.
CHAIR WHITE: And a lot of this is being done with equipment provided by us and -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Correct.
CHAIR WHITE: --gas provided by us.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair? On that other section of 3.84.. .I'm sorry, I have.. .on
administration of the fund. It says the Director of Finance shall establish a separate account to
record all revenues derived from the fees of licensing, impounds, redemptions, adoptions, and
pickups of the animals. So there should be at least at the bare minimum a separate accounting on
the County part.
MR. BAZ: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So...
MR. BAZ: Yeah. Mr. Chair, from our understanding, everything that we receive goes into that special
fund. What we don't know is what's not being received by the County.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Again, that's the received by the County. Does that mean if Maui
Humane Society receives it, that's not received by the County? That's, I guess that's the crux of
the question, because as far as I'm concerned, yeah, that's received by the County 'cause they're
acting as our agent.
MR. UEOKA: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
MR. UEOKA: Can we get some time to look into this further? We need to sit down with the Humane
Society and find out. I'm not personally involved with it, I don't believe Mr. Baz is. Be best if
we were to sit down with the people who're actually working on this and discuss.
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CHAIR WHITE: That's fine.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, any further questions on the Animal Management Revolving Fund? Okay. Oh,
and then these are all.. .Mr. Baz, if I'm not mistaken, all these funds are deemed appropriated
upon receipt of the funds? Is that not true?
MR. BAZ: Yes, Mr. Chair. The General Budget Provisions, Section 14, special purpose revenues set
forth in Appendix A, Part II are expected to be on hand as of June 30, 2013 or derived by the
County during the Fiscal Year 2014 from the programs or activities described in the Maui
County Code at the references set forth under A through R therein. The balance remaining in
each of the revolving or special funds as of June 30, 2013 is hereby re-appropriated to the
particular fund for the expenditure, for the purposes identified in the ordinance established in the
revolving or special fund. Revenues derived from the particular program or activities during the
fiscal year are hereby appropriated for expenditure for the purposes identified in the ordinance
establishing the revolving or special fund. So yes. Short answer is yes.
CHAIR WHITE: That was.. .if that's your definition of short...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, the "yes" was the short answer.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, yes is the short answer.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay...
MR. KANESHINA: Excuse me, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
MR. KANESHINA: Sorry. If I could draw your, the Committee's attention, it's a document actually
dated April 8th from the department of.. .actually from Budget Director Baz. It's a follow-up to
the Committee's question requesting the budgets. It's about two-thirds of the way through, it's
the budgets of all the nonprofit grantees. You'll be able to find the Humane Society's Program
Budget. So just for future reference, you know, if you guys want to look through that.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, you want me to go on the Item K there?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I'm just looking at this form, and I don't see... all funding sources and amounts
estimated to be received, it's grants, donations, and fundraisers. I don't see any other income.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: This is the one?
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CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. Unless anyone has a follow-up question on the animal grant, Animal
Management Revolving Fund, we'll move on to Plan Review, Processing, and Inspection.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair So the Item K, Plan Review, Processing, and Inspection Revolving
Fund, this is for the Fire Department, set up specifically, 16.04B.050, and that is for revenue
collected by the Fire Department for inspection or excuse me, well, inspections but also the plan
reviews as they do the fire building inspections. The revenue.. .the amount of the fund is
expected to be $518,000 on 6/30. We do fund two equivalent personnel out of this fund.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, questions? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Mr. Baz, on these revolving funds, it's.. .where
it says provided that disbursement for salaries and premium pay is limited to two equivalent
personnel. What about for fringe? Can...are...would we be able to pay for OPEB and all that
other stuff for these two equivalent personnel out of this fund? I mean we've been, Mr. Chair,
we've been working hard to say, look, you know, if somebody's making $50,000, there's still
$44,000 worth of other benefits. So we should be able to, I think we should be able to pay for
that out of some of these funds, and I don't know if Corp. Counsel agrees with that. But I mean
especially with extra balances that it appears that are happening.
CHAIR WHITE: I think the challenge might be that the proviso limits it to salaries and premium pay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: To -CHAIR WHITE: But we can certainly...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --two people, and then we certainly change the proviso if necessary.
CHAIR WHITE: . . . (inaudible).. . we can change the proviso.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: If it's legally, if it's legal for those funds.
MR. UEOKA: I think you'd have to carefully look at what the person's job description is before you,
you know, and make sure all of that lines up, and if you change the proviso and allow for it, I
don't see why it couldn't be. It's part of the person's.. .the E/P I would say would include those
other items.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So, Mr. Chair, I would love to look into that before we pass this out, is
to see if we can do that. Because it appears that there's excess funds in a lot of these funds,
because if they're cost recovery they should be zero. If we're getting more funds than it costs to
pay the people and their overtime then we should start adding the fringe on there, too, in my
opinion. Thank you.
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MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair? Just in review of this one specifically, there may be need a Code change needed
as well. It, this is very specific in that the fees are for no more than two plan reviewers, fire
investigation, training, contracts, rent payments, fixtures, materials, supplies and equipment,
travel, you know, overtime, travel expenses, permit processing, inspections, investigations,
public activities. So I'd say maybe further review by Corporation Counsel and the Department
to see, you know...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I guess it's a matter of definition of compensation, in my opinion. I'm
guessing that...
MR. BAZ: This is specific salaries.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: It does say specific salaries?
MR. BAZ: Yeah. Salaries and overtime are specifically...since they're specifically defined -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
MR. BAZ: --and fringes are not.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: It sounds like...
CHAIR WHITE: But it does include...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --16.04B needs to be like that, too.
CHAIR WHITE: But it sounds like that includes the office equipment and -MR. BAZ: Correct.
CHAIR WHITE: --training, and so we may be able to add a little more for that.
MR. BAZ: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: 16.04.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. The Item L, Open Space, Natural Resources, Cultural Resources,
and Scenic Views Preservation Fund is Section 9-19 of the revised Charter of the County of
Maui as amended. You know I guess we could...I don't know if, maybe Corporation Counsel, if
we need to change the language on that, because it's not, no longer the 1983 Charter. But
anyway, we'll take a look at that. But and Chapter 3.88 of the Maui County Code, it is set forth
that 1 percent, at least 1 percent of the real property tax revenue gets put aside for open space,
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natural resources, cultural resources, and scenic views preservation, and generally this is related
to land acquisition, grants but not to maintenance of those. As this Council has had many
discussions on these items, you're familiar with these. If you'd like, Mr. Chair, we, do you want
to go through the
CHAIR WHITE: I would appreciate you going through each item, because I think the Committee
would like to have an update on the status and whether, you know, whether there's any activity
on each of these.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, yeah, Mr. Chair, that's my question is, you know, this... several
of these, well most of these have been in there ever since I've been looking at this budget which
is now the third time. So have they been expended, have they not? How are long are these
provisos good for? That kind of question is kind of important.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. So a generic question of how long these provisos are good for. The
provisos, since it's a revolving fund they do not expire at the end of each fiscal year by
definition, so the provisos are there as long as the Council deems appropriate to leave them in
there. I have some information on some of these, but for more up-to-date information we can
provide that to you maybe in writing. The Morris Point, also known as Murphy's Beach,
Kumimi Beach, I know that there has been discussion with the landowner for years, and as far as
to date I don't think they have come up with a consensus of a negotiated agreement on that land.
For Item No. 2, the land acquisition, again, I'm not sure what the.. .this was a very small piece of
land that was acquired under I think a bankruptcy proceedings, and I'm not sure what the status
of that acquisition is. Item No. 3 is the Central Maui Regional Park, 209 acres, we're estimating
$5,226,000. We are currently in negotiations, final negotiations with the landowner on that
parcel, and from my understanding, a resolution will be coming down to Council forthwith so we
can get that done. I don't know the status of the development of that resolution or not. Maybe
our Corporation Counsel has a little bit more understanding.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. UEOKA: Chair?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Can I...or...
MR. UEOKA: Oh, would you like to me.. .or does it not matter?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: If he could respond to that.
CHAIR WHITE: Sure.
MR. UEOKA: Oh, yes, we are, we're currently working with A&B. We've reached agreement, we're
going through a final review of the document. As soon as we get the final review done which we
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think will be shortly, A&B will execute their side and send over to us and we'll attach it to the
reso and send it down.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Is that the one in Waiale, by Waiale where the, near the 100 acres as
well for the baseyard?
MR. UEOKA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. UEOKA: Well Waiko Road I believe.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Waiko Road, yeah. Sorry.
MR. UEOKA: Yeah, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you.
MR. BAZ: If there's not a question, we'll go on to Item No. 4 is property located at Keanae Place,
Keanae...I'm not aware of any further discussion on this item in the last year, so I cannot give
you an update on that item.
CHAIR WHITE: You know I guess, Members, it really makes some sense to consider whether we
should have some sort of action -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR WHITE: --prior to putting something in here. But I know that we also have to give an
indication of our intent so the Administration can move forward with something.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair, that goes along with a few of the other items, five, six, and seven that were
put into this as provisos last year during the budget process. I can tell you that the Kula
Community Center property is something that, you know, we have, I have contacted the
landowner, and we'll be discussing with him the options for that property so that we can make
sure that, that is County property underneath our facility there.
CHAIR WHITE: So have any contact been made with the owners of the other two?
MR. BAZ: Not that I'm aware of.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Okay, going on to...I think we know about Lipoa Point.
MR. BAZ: Yes. So, yes, aware that the State is hopefully going to appropriate money for Lipoa Point.
We're praying that, that continues, and so this is a placeholder in there as well for County
funding. And then the last item, Mr. Chair, is the discussion of your site visit yesterday, and that
item's in there for the purchase of land in West Maui as part of the Pali to Puamana land
purchase there. If you have any other questions about that?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair When you add all these up, Mr. Baz, and I just
didn't do it with my calculator, how much money do we have left in that fund? Especially, you
know, if we put in No. 9, if we vote to have No. 9 go in, that's 6.5 million right there.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, I'd have to add it up as well. I don't have a breakdown of that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Just...
MR. BAZ: It's under the $14 million.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, it is under the 14 million, I know for sure it's under the $14 million.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you, Chair
MR. BAZ: Yeah, we are expecting...
CHAIR WHITE: . . (inaudible). . .
MR. BAZ: Excuse me. Depending on what the final real property tax revenue is set at by Council, we
are expecting to receive another 2.4 million or so in revenue.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, if you just add up the active ones, it's about.. .well and of course I don't, we
don't have a real number in for Kula.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR WHITE: But it's roughly 12 million.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And, Mr. Chair, just out of curiosity, where's the other
61/2 million coming from for the Launiupoko?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, the budget amendment proposal was Bond Fund.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Any further questions on the Open Space Fund? You know one thing that comes to
mind is that these things seem to take a while, and we don't seem to have a very formal way of
going out and looking for, we don't have anyone going out and looking for what important
pieces of property we should be going after. Does the wording of the Open Space and Natural
Resource Fund allow for us to use money for an E/P, to assign someone that responsibility? And
to, you know...
MR. BAZ: We could look into that, Mr. Chair. I'm not aware. I know specifically it says that we
cannot use it to maintain the land.
CHAIR WHITE: Right. But it seems to me that if the purpose is acquisition, it would make some sense
that we should be able to fund a position to facilitate acquisition and facilitate a screening
process or something of that sort.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, 'cause I can tell you it's a part-time job of at least five of us that deal with the
acquisitions.
CHAIR WHITE: And I think it would be helpful if we had someone with some experience who could
outline what's, you know, what's most important for us to consider.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair, just having some, you know, person that's responsible for it on a regular
basis, you know, keeps track of these things and can follow up as needed -CHAIR WHITE: Right.
MR. BAZ: --on a timely basis. I agree. So we'll take a look at that.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, if Staff can make a note to follow up with Mr. Ueoka and make sure that's okay
under the Charter. Unless you have an answer right now.
MR. UEOKA: I would say it's.. .well the Council shall establish by ordinance procedures for
administration and expenditure of the revenues in this fund. The appropriations...shall not
substitute but shall be in addition to those appropriations historically made. So it doesn't really
talk about it in the uses of the fund to hire a person.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: The purpose section.
MR. UEOKA: What's that?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: The purpose section. . . (inaudible). . .
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CHAIR WHITE: You need to ask, just get my attention and I'll call on you. Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Just helping him.
CHAIR WHITE: No, just...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: That's fine. He can do his job.
MR. UEOKA: Yeah, I don't know if it necessarily fits in to hire a person to administer the fund.
CHAIR WHITE: It's not a matter of administering the fund, it's helping process the search, evaluation,
and acquisition.
MR. UEOKA: Yeah, I'm not sure that would be a good fit either without amending the Code.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. The Code or the Charter?
MR. UEOKA: The Charter allows the Council to set up via ordinance the administration of the fund, so
3.88, Maui County Code.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Okay, next is the Emergency Fund.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. As I described in our opening comments and in other discussions,
we, the Administration set a goal to raise the Emergency Fund to 20 percent of the General Fund
revenue as a best practice put forth by Government Finance Officers Association. And, you
know, just good sense of savings in case there is emergencies, whether they be natural, manmade
or financial. And so we set forth a proposal of $5 million into the Emergency Fund for
Fiscal Year '14. With the $20.8 million that's in there now, we're looking at about $25.8 million
for fiscal year, the end of Fiscal Year '14 to have in our Emergency Fund.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So that doesn't get us to the 20 percent mark?
MR. BAZ: No, 20 percent would be approximately $45 million, so it gets us a little bit more than
halfway there.
CHAIR WHITE: Isn't.. .what is the total of the General Fund portion of the expenditures?
MR. BAZ: I can look that look up.
CHAIR WHITE: I thought it was closer to 300.
MR. BAZ: Let me get back to you on that, Mr. Chair
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. I was just going to ask Mr. Couch if he could hum a few bars while we're...
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MR. BAZ: Yeah, 'cause actually it may not be.. .1 have to go recollect 'cause it may not be 20 percent
of the General Fund, it may be 20 percent of the -CHAIR WHITE: Property tax.
MR. BAZ: --property tax. 'Cause yeah, 20 percent of the General Fund would be $68 million.
CHAIR WHITE: Right.
MR. BAZ: But let me go verify that.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any questions on the Emergency Fund, Members? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just a quick overview as to what this would be used for. Is there a
specific purpose or general purpose as in, in case of an emergency?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, it's set forth in the Charter and in Code. I'll read the Code, hold on. Chapter 3.96,
that established the Emergency Fund for the purpose of funding a public emergency threatening
life, health, property, or economic viability of the County. And in adopting each fiscal year the
Council may make appropriations to the fund. And this is one since it's set up by Charter, the
funds don't lapse and they don't have to be re-appropriated, and they accumulate from year to
year. The revenue of this fund shall not be used for any purpose except those listed in
Subsection A which is public emergency threatening life, healthy, property, or economic
viability.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, just a note. Any use of this fund will require a vote of not less than seven
Members of the County Council to utilize the fund. So it's a very tightly held fund. From my
understanding, we've used the fund once in its history. There was some massive fires that we
had to put out that cost us I think it was, use of the fund, it was limited to about $1.1 million.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Any further questions? Okay. Ocean Recreational Activity Fund.
MR. BAZ: Okay, Mr. Chair, this is the ORAP, the CORA funds, I believe that we.. .are defined in
Chapter 3.04...13.04 of Maui County Code. And this is for regulation of our recreational areas.
We collect fees for commercial operations, and those fees go into this fund for the operation of
that. You can see that we collect around $57,000, what we're expected for this fiscal year. I'm
sure Mr. Couch has lots of questions.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes, I do. Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Question.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Wow. Thank you, Mr. Answer.
CHAIR WHITE: There's nothing wrong with questions.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: We're collecting 57,000 per year about?
MR. BAZ: It varies incredibly significantly. In Fiscal Year 2008 which we collected $1,900,
Fiscal Year 2009 we collected $54,500, Fiscal Year 2010 we collected $129,000,
Fiscal Year 2011 we collected 19,000, '12 we collected 59,200, up until December we collected
48,000 so far this year, and we're expecting to receive around $64,000 for Fiscal Year '13.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, the wild fluctuation in numbers, I don't know that we've
had that big of a fluctuation in CORA permits or ORAP permits, whatever the permit name is.
It's my understanding, is this from the fees for the permits or is this per person or how's that...
MR. UEOKA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Go ahead.
MR. UEOKA: Again, I think this is a question that is most appropriate for the Department of Parks and
Recreation; however, I do work with them and I'm not sure about that very low number and I
think according to Director Baz, 2008?
MR. BAZ: Yes.
MR. UEOKA: I think on one of the later low numbers it might have been when the rules were getting,
the administrative rules were being adopted. The then director extended the existing permits, so
that might have been why fees were technically reduced. It was...when those rules were adopted
it was a very trying time on the operators and the Department, so I know it's unconventional but
I believe that was the best way to, at the time, the director felt to work thing, take the time to
work things out properly with the operators.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Mr. Chair, this brings up, the other question is.. .1 know we
didn't have Parks in here because we didn't have any change in fees, and I'd sure like to discuss
some changes in fees there. We had some testimony last night from a former Parks employee...
CHAIR WHITE: Let's deal with that after we get through the funds, if you don't mind.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Well I was just...
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, we can bring that up later. 'Cause I want to discuss the Ocean
Recreational Activity Funds.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Crivello, you had a question about the fund?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah. Can you clarify for me what are, who are you charging
these? Who's being assessed?
MR. UEOKA: I guess take what I say with a grain of salt 'cause I'm not part of the Parks Department.
But each permit holder gets charged for each permit they have at each beach park for each
activity.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So what I...
MR. UEOKA: Five hundred dollars.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: For instance?
MR. UEOKA: Operator A has a surfing operation at Kanaha Beach Park, that would be, I believe it's
$500. Operator A has a windsurfing permit at Kanaha Beach Park, that's another $500. If
Operator B had or A had the, another permit at a beach...oh boy, I can't even think of one,
another one out in...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Hookipa.
MR. UEOKA: We don't do 'em at Hookipa but out somewhere else that where it's allowed, that would
be another $500.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: What about the instructor? The one who teaches, the beach boys,
or whatever. Do they...
MR. UEOKA: The instructor would be an employee of the operator, so I guess as an agent of the
operator would be operating under that operator's permit.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So that's like commercial activities on...
MR. UEOKA: Yeah, that's why it's a Commercial Ocean Recreational Activities Permit.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: And that goes into these funds?
MR. UEOKA: The $500 would go into the Fund.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And then what is the use of the funds?
MR. BAZ: 13.04.340 establishes the fund, any fees collected pursuant to this article shall be deposited
into the fund and deemed appropriated upon receipt for purposes related to implementation of
this article, including but not limited to the provision of salaries, the purchase of equipment, and
the maintenance of County property.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So would that be for the Park Rangers, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Well I think it could be for a lot of different things. I don't see any actual
expenditures from this fund.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR WHITE: So my understanding is that this fund is just sitting there.
MR. BAZ: Mr Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And we have a great need for Park Rangers, Mr. Chair
MR. BAZ: I do show some minor expenditures, I'm not sure exactly what they're for. When we get to
the Parks Department review we can look at that. But...
CHAIR WHITE: What, do you have a page on the Details that it's on? Is it the Recreation and Support
Services program? I see an expense of $10,000 for CORA signage.
MR. BAZ: Yeah. I'm assuming...excuse me, Mr. Chair, I'm assuming that, that would be related, but
I'm not specifically aware of that.
CHAIR WHITE: 'Cause you're very good about noting which funds it's coming out of, and I think all
of us appreciate your rolling the revolving funds into the Budget and the Detail so they're more
easy to follow. But I don't see anything yet that...
MR. BAZ: Hold on, let me pull out the Details and see if there's anything specific in here.
CHAIR WHITE: You can get back to us on that later.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, it looks like Page 12-101, it shows them projecting $27,000 in expenditures. Traffic
signs 10,000, rentals 10,000, auto parts 5,000, repairs and maintenance supplies 2,000.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Yeah, it'd be great if we could, like you've done on others, you've put the fund
that it's coming from, but you don't need to do that now. Any other questions on the Ocean
Recreational Activity Fund, Members? Okay, seeing none, we'll move on to the Affordable
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Housing Fund. And that's, we've just gone through that, Members, so that's probably pretty
fresh in your minds.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair So what we did from my recollection is we applied the affordable housing
plan and requests of the department through budget amendments for Fiscal Year 2013, and
deleted projects that they were...that have either been completed or were abandoned off of the
proviso list as they state, you know, they stay on until we get rid of 'em, right, so we have here
these set asides. There was a donation of money into the Affordable Housing Fund for West
Maui and that remains in there specifically. As projects come up on the West Side we do utilize
funds out of that donation first so that it's, so that restriction goes away. We have $2 million set
aside for the purchase of land for affordable housing subject to 3.35. We have, the
Administrative Expenses, you know, as was discussed they had requested $100,000. Mr. Chair,
revisions of course as the Chair's proposal comes out, any of these items are up for discussion.
Item 4 is the $615,000 that was passed for the Kulamalu Affordable Housing Project master
planning, design, construction, and entitlement of the land, 800,000 was for the Na Hale 0 Maui,
Neighborhood Revitalization Program, 500,000 was for the Building Houses, Building Hope
Project for Habitat for Humanity. I believe all of those were passed out of Committee. I'm not
sure of the status, if they've passed out of Council yet, completed 'ern.
CHAIR WHITE: I believe all of them have passed out except number ten.
MR. BAZ: Okay. So, yeah, so, yeah, that's, I think your memory is, recollected there as well. Ten was
a department's proposal that hadn't been heard by the Budget and Finance Committee yet, so
that's that $120,000 to assist 10 families with down payment assistance for the homeownership
program of the Section 8 while they're converting from vouchers to homeownership. So, yeah,
Mr. Chair, you know, we can either discuss this more now or you can discuss it when the
Department comes.
CHAIR WHITE: That's fine.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Item ten, since we haven't discussed that, are we...are you planning on
discussing that prior to us passing the budget? Or is this a separate item as the other items were?
CHAIR WHITE: That's a good question. Staff, when do we.. .is this part of...
MR. KANESHINA: Well the...
CHAIR WHITE: Is this part of the budget that we present?
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MR. KANESHINA: Well the Affordable Housing program that was submitted by the Director of
Housing and Human Concerns was for.. .and it's in the Committee, it's BF-13(1). It's still
pending Budget and Finance Committee review. So could do a couple things. I mean you
could... we could fold it into this budget or we could not fold it into this budget and take it up
after the budget session as an amendment to the Fiscal '13 Budget. It was the affordable housing
plan for the Fiscal '13 year, so that will kind of make sense. But it's really up to the Committee
what they want to do.
CHAIR WHITE: But I think your question relates to these other...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mainly No. 10 'cause that's a controversial one that we wanted to
discuss for a while, and if we decide we don't want to do that but we pass the budget with it in
there, my concern is that it isn't, it hasn't been approved by this Committee yet. And...
MR. KANESHINA: Mr. Chair'?
CHAIR WHITE: Go ahead.
MR. KANESHINA: I guess since it's in the Mayor's Proposed Budget the Committee is more than
welcome to discuss it and deliberate on it. If the Committee decides that they don't support
No. 10, it's also in their purview to delete it -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. KANESHINA: --from the budget that they pass out. And of course the '14 budget would then not
include No. 10 -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Correct.
MR. KANESHINA: --and that would essentially make the pending related item in Budget and Finance
Committee kind of pointless.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. KANESHINA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So, Mr. Chair, because we haven't discuss that I'm thinking that we
need to take that out until we do.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, the Chair...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: 'Cause I wouldn't want to accidentally pass it.
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CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I think the Chair's preference would be just to take the 2013 plan items out of
this and pass it as a budget amendment as it was presented.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. So you'll show that to us when you submit your...
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair, the only concern I have of that if...well, it was an amendment to the
ordinance for Fiscal Year 2013 Budget which will expire on June 30 of 2013. So if no action is
taken before June 30, 2013 it may be in-actionable at that point because the budget is stale.
CHAIR WHITE: We've passed all the other measures out, right?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: And when are they.. .what's the status of these as far as Council second reading?
MR. KANESHINA: I believe we...I would have to look at the record but I believe we passed out about
four or five of 'em. I think there's a Committee report relating to two of them that's going to be
issued for the next Council meeting. But I agree with Director Baz, if we do go back to it after
the fact it is kind of -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. KANESHINA: --pointless. So but if the Committee's will is to delete a certain project,
particularly one we haven't taken action on then that's in their purview to do so.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. KANESHINA: And we would then just delete it from here, and it would render the, that open item
in Committee dead, essentially.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right. Mr. Chair, I seem to recall that I think five, six, seven, eight,
and nine did go through your Committee and did get funded or at least it's now through second,
it's ready for second reading, I believe.
CHAIR WHITE: Right. The items that...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The only item in question I think is item ten, but I'm not sure.
CHAIR WHITE: Well as Mr. Baz pointed out, items one and two are perennial.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Correct.
CHAIR WHITE: Item three, is that from last year or this year's $100,000 administrative expenses?
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MR. KANESHINA: Actually, you know, now that you bring that up, actually the Committee didn't
take action on the proposal to increase it to 100,000. So essentially, if you wanted to leave it at
the $70,000 amount -UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: We would just change this.
MR. KANESHINA: --we would just change it. But just to remind the Committee, if...whatever has
passed second and final reading or scheduled to pass second and final reading relating to the
plan, you know, Staff would go in there prior to the Council passing their budget and making
sure that those have already been incorporated into this particular page.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well the stuff that we're discussing in that Committee is for
Fiscal Year '13, is that correct? An amendment to '13's budget?
CHAIR WHITE: Correct.
MR. KANESHINA: Correct. But we would want to leave it in '14.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Leave it in, oh, in case they need to -MR. KANESHINA: They will need...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --expend it.
MR. KANESHINA: They will probably need, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, gotcha.
CHAIR WHITE: Because it's an ongoing fund.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So then ten and three are the only two, I believe
CHAIR WHITE: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --that are questionable?
MR. KANESHINA: Three would be probably adjusted and ten you guys can deliberate it and let us
know what you want to do.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And, Mr. Chair, when do you intend on deliberating those two
things or is this the time to do it now?
CHAIR WHITE: Well if there's substantial interest in discussing that and with the intent of passing it
then we should wait until Housing and Human Services [sic] -- 80 -
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: --group is here.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's fine.
CHAIR WHITE: The reason the Chair hasn't scheduled it is because we had it on last year's agenda
and it was soundly discarded, if I recall.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: And that's why I didn't bring it up.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, Mr. Chair, then if it was soundly discarded...I'm assuming
you're talking about No. 10, right?
CHAIR WHITE: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: If it was soundly discarded last year, other than...I mean it was nine to
zero, so at worst case I'm assuming it's going to be.. .worst case it would be seven to two if the
two new people didn't agree with us.
CHAIR WHITE: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: So you want to make a motion now and. . . (inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sure, I'd be happy to make a motion to remove No. 10.
MR. KANESHINA: Mr. Chair'? Sorry to nag.
CHAIR WHITE: That's all right.
MR. KANESHINA: But...
CHAIR WHITE: My first time through this so I'm just fine with nags.
MR. KANESHINA: On the 26 th of this month the Chair's going to request that all the Members provide
their version or their proposals of what they feel should be in the Fiscal '14 Budget. That
includes everything, that includes Rates and Fees, that includes revenue, everything, programs.
At that point in time, that would be every Member's opportunity to cut things out, so if you felt
strongly about cutting out -- 81 -
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CHAIR WHITE: But if it's there to begin with?
MR. KANESHINA: --No. 10, you would cut it out. Chair White would then look at the proposals and
if he sees resounding support to cut it, I would imagine he would also cut it from his proposal
which...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I'm just saving him a little bit of time and. . . (inaudible). . .
MR. KANESHINA: I would say we go that route.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Pardon?
MR. KANESHINA: That would be my nag would be to go my recommended route.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. We'll have Scotty make those two adjustments. Okay. Moving on to the
Post-Employment Obligations Fund.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, this is the famous OPEB. We have here budgeted $221/2 million for
Fiscal Year 2014 to put into the Post-Employment Obligations Fund. That would put a balance
of a hundred and one point almost four million dollars in there ready to be paid to our unfunded
liabilities as far as the State's concerned. So I don't have.. .we've kind of beat that one to death
and we're going to have some more discussion on it, I'm sure, with the ERS, EUTF Board and
the State Budget Director as well.
CHAIR WHITE: So in addition to the $78-79 million amount that's reflected in this balance, we have
already contributed approximately 25 million to EUTF that is also to our credit, correct?
MR. BAZ: Yes, correct. That's listed as an asset on the -CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, it's in the CAFR.
MR. BAZ: --actuarial that I presented to the Committee the other day.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. BAZ: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: Economic Development Revolving Fund.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, we're not proposing any additional funds to this. The Office of Economic
Development was charged with producing the, I don't know if we want to call it administrative
rules, policies for use of this funds, and I'm not aware that they have requested through my
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office to amend this budget to utilize these funds yet. And maybe when OED comes you can
discuss that with them.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any questions, Members? And Kaunoa Senior Services Leisure Program.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair The Kaunoa Senior Services Leisure Program receives fees
for...they receive donations and fees for the activities at Kaunoa, at Spreckelsville, and the West
Maui Senior Center. Those fees go into this Leisure Program Activities Revolving Fund for
payment based on 3.37 which I believe is for the actual cost of like trainers and things like that,
special events, activities, excursions, different things. The, just to note, Kaunoa also receives in
Appendix A, Part 1, a significant amount of donations as part of this program as well.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, any questions on Kaunoa? Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So what does the money get used for? I mean what have they spent?
MR. BAZ: Hold on. Looks like they spend nearly what they receive. Fiscal Year 2011 is when it was
adopted, they received approximately 80,000, spent approximately 52,000, Fiscal Year 2012 they
received 142,472 and spent 142,654, so it is pretty much...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Revolving.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So it's kind of in and out? In and out?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, in and out.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay, all right.
MR. BAZ: So, Mr. Chair, those are all of the Appendix A, Part 2 Special Purpose Revenues as listed in
the Budget Ordinance.
CHAIR WHITE: All right. Staff, do we have anything else we need to cover today?
MR. KANESHINA: I don't believe in the revolving funds but I did believe Mr. Couch had a concern -CHAIR WHITE: Oh, that's right.
MR. KANESHINA: --relating the Rates and Fees that aren't being proposed by the Administration to
be changed.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. As I mentioned before, we received a really
good testimony from a former Parks employee suggesting some rate changes, and since
- 83 -
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we.. .there weren't any suggested changes in the Mayor's Budget, I'd like to be able to take that
up quite possibly with Parks. But it's something that I, I mean, yes, I know I can just submit it
into, in my proposal but I think it's something we really need to talk about, including the ocean
recreation activities.
CHAIR WHITE: The Chair's preference is for you to submit it to Staff, Staff will send it to the Parks
Department, so that prior to them coming here they can at least take a look at it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sure.
CHAIR WHITE: Because the, in the interest of them generating an estimate of what will happen with
revenues, I think to be at least a little ahead of the process -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sure.
CHAIR WHITE: --it's best that we give it to them ahead of time.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Give them a head's up.
CHAIR WHITE: And if you have thoughts on the CORA as well, if you could add that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: And you can either let us know now or you can discuss it with Staff and we'll
send ... (inaudible)...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I'll discuss it with Staff and then get that information to 'em.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Sounds good. Thank you for that. Members, any other burning issues for the day?
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (excused: EC and MV)
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.
CHAIR WHITE: I hate to let you go this early but...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: We love it.
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CHAIR WHITE: Thank you all very much for your attention this afternoon. And with that, we will
adjourn.
. (gavel). . .
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